Hearing Date: 10/25/2021 10:00 AM - 10:00 AM Courtroom Number:

Location:

FILED 10/12/2021 10:38 PM IRIS Y. MARTINEZ CIRCUIT CLERK COOK COUNTY, IL 2019CH07319

15176453

Exhibit 4

IN THE CIRCUIT COURT OF COOK COUNTY, ILLINOIS COUNTY DEPARTMENT, CHANCERY DIVISION

1050 WEST COLUMBIA CONDOMINIUM ASSOCIATION, an Illinois non-profit organization; RBB2, LLC, a California limited liability company; MJM VISIONS, LLC, a California limited liability company; and KAY-KAY REALTY, CORP., an Arizona corporation, individually and on behalf of all others similarly situated,

Case No. 2019-CH-07319

Calendar 14

Honorable Sophia H. Hall

Plaintiffs,

v.

CSC SERVICEWORKS, INC., a Delaware corporation,

Defendant.

DECLARATION OF BENJAMIN H. RICHMAN IN SUPPORT OF PLAINTIFFS' MOTION FOR PRELIMINARY APPROVAL OF AMENDED CLASS ACTION SETTLEMENT

Under penalties as provided by law pursuant to Section 1-109 of the Code of Civil Procedure, the undersigned certifies that the statements set forth in this instrument are true and correct, except as to matters therein stated to be on information and belief and as to such matters the undersigned certifies as aforesaid that he verily believes the same to be true.

- 1. I am an attorney admitted to practice before the Supreme Court of the State of Illinois. I am entering this declaration in support of Plaintiffs' Motion for Preliminary Approval of Amended Class Action Settlement. This declaration is based upon my personal knowledge except where expressly noted otherwise. If called upon to testify to the matters stated herein, I could and would competently do so.
- 2. I am Managing Partner of Edelson PC's Chicago office, which has been retained to represent the named Plaintiffs in this matter, along with the Law Offices of Michael R.

Karnuth, and Edward M. Burnes, Attorney at Law, and have acted as proposed Lead Class Counsel on behalf of the Settlement Class.¹

Underlying Discovery, Negotiations, and Settlement

- 3. In December 2017, Edelson PC began actively litigating claims on behalf of plaintiffs related to Defendant CSC ServiceWork Inc.'s ("CSC") Administrative Fee, first filing the *Kay-Kay Realty Corp. v. CSC ServiceWorks, Inc.*, No. 2:17-cv-07464-JMA-AKT (E.D.N.Y.) matter. Later, the firm pursued claims on behalf of the plaintiffs in the *MJM Visions, LLC v. CSC ServiceWorks, Inc.*, No. 1:18-cv-04452 (E.D.N.Y), *RBB2, LLC v. CSC ServiceWorks, Inc.*, No. 1:18-cv-00915 (E.D. Cal.), and *1050 W. Columbia Condominium Association v. CSC ServiceWorks, Inc.*, No. 2019-CH-07319 (Cook Cty. Ill. Cir. Ct.) actions.
- 4. In mid-2018, settlement discussions regarding the possibility of a global resolution of all litigation regarding the Administrative Fee began in earnest. Up to then, and across all of the actions listed in Paragraph 3, CSC had consistently taken the position that it was not interested in resolving any claims on a class-wide basis or on a nationwide class basis, and instead that it would only engage in settlement discussions to resolve individual claims against it.
- 5. In spite of CSC's stated views, proposed Class Counsel took the initiative to draft a settlement framework for a potential class-wide resolution, which it shared with CSC. After CSC reviewed this draft proposal, CSC began substantively engaging in global settlement discussions. This initial proposal served as the foundation of these discussions going forward over the next several months. As these discussions continued, and as additional discovery was shared, the Parties built upon this proposal.

2

Except as otherwise indicated, all defined terms used in this Declaration shall have the same meanings ascribed to them in the Parties' Stipulation of Amended Class Action Settlement (the "Amended Settlement").

- 6. The Parties exchanged extensive discovery geared toward giving them the critical information they needed to evaluate the strengths and weaknesses of their competing settlement views. This included, for example, critical data regarding the Settlement Class's size and composition (for example, that there were more than 85,000 leases entered into with more than 70,000 landlords); the amount CSC collected in Administrative Fees, including across various segments of the Settlement Class based on number of laundry machines and amount of gross revenue (e.g., amount of Administrative Fees collected relative to the number of machines that they operated and the like);² and the payment systems that CSC used to calculate the deductions and process payments to the Settlement Class Members. Technical specialists working with proposed Class Counsel investigated CSC's payment processing system to evaluate whether and how Settlement Class Members could be repaid a portion of the disputed Administrative Fee that CSC collected from them. This discovery also involved the exploration of CSC's claims against Settlement Class Members; in particular, how CSC valued those claims, including those based on deficits owed from leases that required a minimum base compensation be paid, or on outstanding expenses that CSC claimed were owed by Settlement Class Members.
- 7. Significant formal discovery was taken in the *RBB2* action in particular, including over 12,000 leases comprising more than 60,000 pages, allowing proposed Class Counsel to review the overlap in lease terms, the provisions governing how any income and expenses were split between CSC and the lessors, and how those revenue sharing provisions could be interpreted to allow or disallow the Administrative Fee.³ In addition, CSC provided internal CSC

For example, this showed that around 20% of all CSC accounts were charged absolutely nothing in Administrative fees, and another 21% were charged less than \$250. It also showed that nearly 80% of CSC's accounts included between one and 20 machines.

This built upon the investigation performed as part of the *Kay-Kay* action, in which Plaintiff Kay-Kay Realty provided counsel nearly a dozen examples of various leases from across several states,

materials related to the company's decision to enact the Administrative Fee, website screenshots regarding the Administrative Fee, communications about the Administrative Fee that were sent to landlords, and what initiatives the Administrative Fee was purportedly funding.

- 8. As this discovery was taken, the Parties engaged in in-person meetings between counsel for the Parties, and representatives from CSC's leadership team, as well as dozens of telephonic meetings to discuss various aspects of the evolving framework. After months more of back-and-forth negotiations, the Parties reached a tentative agreement on the overall structure of a class-wide settlement but were unable to agree on certain key details, and could not sign off on any binding agreement.
- 9. The Parties thus agreed to engage a respected third-party neutral, Hon. James F. Holderman (Ret.) of JAMS-Chicago to assist them. The Parties scheduled a private mediation session with Judge Holderman, and in advance provided a significant amount of information for him to review, including pleadings, briefing, docket sheets, and court orders from the actions listed in Paragraph 3. The Parties also shared with Judge Holderman a draft term sheet that included the Parties' points of agreement and disagreement. One specific open item was the jurisdiction in which any potential settlement would be effectuated. Counsel for the Parties, both as a group and individually, then participated in several conference calls with Judge Holderman to discuss all of these materials in advance of the mediation.
- 10. On July 10, 2019, the Parties met for an in-person mediation session with Judge Holderman. Throughout the course of the session, the Parties met with Judge Holderman both as a caucus and individually. By the conclusion of the in-person mediation session, the Parties

allowing them to get an early understanding of how the leases could differ, and how that could affect the arguments in the cases moving forward.

ultimately reached agreement on a binding term sheet that contained the material points forming the basis of the settlement that would later be reached. Even so, negotiations continued for months afterward, as the Parties worked to finalize outstanding terms; these continued negotiations involved Judge Holderman at many points.

- 11. In the course of working toward finalizing the settlement terms and reducing them to writing, counsel from Edelson PC reached out to other counsel involved in Administrative Fee related litigation to inform them that a potential resolution had been reached and to invite them to participate—in the settlement, generally, and in the process of reviewing and finalizing the proposed agreement, specifically. This was something that counsel for the Parties had discussed at the mediation. In particular, after the mediation, counsel from Edelson reached out to Mr. Michael Karnuth and Mr. Edward Burnes, whom they understood were representing 1050 West. 1050 West and its counsel were provided information underlying the settlement proposal, including key formal discovery from the *RBB2* action, and preliminary drafts of the agreement. 1050 West's counsel then took an active role in finalizing the initially proposed settlement, proposing edits and otherwise making suggestions on how to proceed with it. They ultimately decided to join that iteration of the settlement.
- 12. One open item that was resolved during these negotiations was where the proposed settlement would be presented. Through the negotiations between the Parties and Judge Holderman, it was agreed that the settlement would move forward in Cook County. There were a number of factors that went into this decision, including access to a sophisticated judiciary well-versed in overseeing and considering class action settlements, the comparative caseloads of the possible forums in which settlement could be effectuated, the caseloads of the appellate courts in those forums, and the convenience of the Parties.

- 13. After the Court granted preliminary approval to the initially proposed settlement of this case, proposed Class Counsel then complied with the terms of the original settlement, sending out notice, communicating with class members about it, preparing and filing their final approval papers, and defending the settlement from attack by objectors.
- 14. Over the next year and a half, proposed Class Counsel attended a number of interim hearings in which the Court asked about various aspects of that settlement and expressed certain concerns. The Parties listened to these questions and determined to explore ways to improve upon the original settlement to allay any of the Court's concerns. To that end, the Parties returned to negotiations with the goal of creating a simpler, even clearer settlement that added even more relief, removed any potentially complicated equations, eliminated the "elections" and different "options," and otherwise clarified the notice to explain more plainly what class members stood to gain and to give up through the settlement.
- 15. Once again, the Parties enlisted the help of Judge Holderman, who was instrumental in reaching the originally proposed settlement, to assist them in amending the settlement to address the areas the Court had identified. While Judge Holderman was familiar with the facts of the case from his prior involvement, the Parties nevertheless held conference calls with him and sent him transcripts of the hearings that had transpired over the last year, to bring him up to date on the current posture of the case, including discussing with him the questions that the Court raised regarding the initial settlement. They also shared with Judge Holderman draft edits to the settlement, including points of agreement and disagreement on how the settlement could be best updated.
- 16. After this information was shared, counsel for the Parties, as well as a representative from CSC, met for two Zoom mediations with Judge Holderman. The first took

place on August 25, 2021, and the second took place on September 16, 2021. During these mediations, and as with the initial mediation, Judge Holderman conducted shuttle diplomacy, moving between the Parties as well as hosting various caucus sessions. The Parties put forward competing proposals about how to amend the settlement, working through the feasibility of each with Judge Holderman. At the end of the August 25th session, CSC committed to look into the feasibility of Plaintiffs' proposal to commit to settlement payments amounting to half of any given lessor's share of the Administrative Fee, and to stop charging the Administrative Fee on any leases existing in May 2017—when CSC sent notice of the Administrative Fee to its customers—that were still in effect. In between the mediation sessions, counsel for the Parties continued to explore the contours of this proposal, which CSC eventually agreed to in principle. The Parties informed Judge Holderman of this development, but nevertheless requested to meet for a second mediation session on September 16th to discuss how to most clearly present the amended settlement relief to the settlement class members. Thus, at the September 16th mediation session, Judge Holderman worked with the Parties as they drafted language that clearly and concisely captures the benefits of the amended settlement.

17. Following these mediation sessions, the Parties spent the next few weeks reviewing and finalizing the proposed documents that would become the final version of the Amended Settlement. As with the initial settlement, 1050 West and its counsel assisted in finalizing the Amended Settlement, reviewing and editing the draft documents, working to ensure the Court's concerns were adequately addressed, and that all of the concessions that CSC could make were, in fact, made.

Qualifications and Opinion of Proposed Class Counsel

- 18. Proposed Lead Class Counsel at Edelson PC have extensive experience litigating class actions of similar size, scope, and complexity to the instant action. We regularly engage in major complex litigation involving consumer protection, have the resources necessary to conduct litigation of this nature, and have frequently been appointed lead class counsel by state and federal courts in Illinois and throughout the country.
- 19. Together in this case and the actions in Paragraph 3, proposed Lead Class Counsel have diligently investigated, prosecuted, and dedicated substantial resources to the claims at issue, and will continue to do so throughout the pendency of the litigation. Proposed Class Counsel has litigated this case, and all the other Administrative Fee cases, with the goal of achieving the best possible resolution, whether at trial or through a negotiated resolution for the broadest class of landlords.
- 20. Through the years of adversarial litigation against CSC, and through the substantial formal and informal discovery exchanged, proposed Class Counsel were well-prepared and well-informed about the case's facts and the strengths and weaknesses of their position. For example, this allowed proposed Class Counsel to evaluate the consistencies and differences across leases, including that the contracts allowed CSC to deduct certain expenses, but that CSC and its predecessors did not use a single form contract, and that there were variations in the actual mechanisms of the revenue-sharing provisions (*i.e.*, how much Parties to the laundry lease contracts were entitled to in payment), differences in the presence of choice-of-law and choice-of-venue provisions, and differences in the notice-and-cure provisions that appeared. Furthermore, the Amended Settlement was only reached after an arm's-length negotiation facilitated by a third-party mediator. Indeed, even after the Parties agreed in principle

to the Amended Settlement, it still took weeks of considerable back-and-forth negotiations to reach the final terms of the Amended Settlement now before the Court, including further edits and improvements by proposed Class Counsel.

- 21. Based on their experience, including with respect to Administrative Fee litigation, proposed Lead Class Counsel firmly believes that the instant Amended Settlement—which allows Settlement Class Members to get back now half of what they could possibly recover at a trial years down the road, provides for the suspension of Administrative Fees for those who haven't had a chance to renegotiate it, freezes the Administrative Fees at the same rate it currently is for the next two years, releases nearly \$200 million in potential claims against the Settlement Class, and ensures that CSC is transparent regarding the Administrative Fee in all future contracts—is fair, reasonable, adequate, and deserving of preliminary approval.
- 22. Proposed Lead Class Counsel reasonably expect that the Settlement Class Members will react positively to the Amended Settlement, as it improves upon the initial settlement in which 4.6% of the settlement class sent in claim forms, while only .25% requested to be excluded and only .0036% of the class objected.
- 23. In addition, CSC has represented that it will be able to fully meet its obligations under the Settlement should the Court grant preliminary approval.
- 24. Attached as Exhibit A to this declaration is a true and accurate copy of Edelson PC's Firm Resume.

* *

Under penalties as provided by law pursuant to Section 1-109 of the Code of Civil Procedure, I hereby certify that the foregoing is true and correct to the best of my knowledge.

Lactuica tins 12th day of October 2021, at Chicago, Innion	Executed this 12th of	lay of October 2021	l, at Chicago,	Illinois.
--	-----------------------	---------------------	----------------	-----------

/s/ Benjamin H. Richman

Exhibit A

Edelson



Inside the Firm

We are a nationally recognized leader in high-stakes plaintiffs' work, ranging from class and mass actions, to public client investigations and prosecutions.

\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$

"National reputation as a maverick in [its] commitment to pursuing big-ticket . . . cases."

-Law360

Table of Contents

who we are	5
In The News	7
Plaintiff's Class and Mass Action Practice	
General Mass/Class Tort Litigation	8
Environmental Litigation	9
Banking, Lending and Finance Litigation	10
Privacy and Data Security Litigation	11
General Consumer Litigation	14
Insurance Litigation	16
Public Client Investigations and Litigation	18
General Commercial Litigation	20
CEO and Founder	
Jay Edelson	22
Managing Partners	
Rafey S. Balabanian	24
Benjamin H. Richman	26
Partners	
Ryan D. Andrews	28
Christopher L. Dore	29
J. Aaron Lawson	30
Todd Logan	31
David I. Mindell	32
Roger Perlstadt	33
Eve-Lynn J. Rapp	34
Ari J. Scharg	36
Ben Thomassen	37
Alex Tievsky	38
Eli Wade-Scott	39

Table of Contents

Of Counsel	40
Associates	
Theo Benjamin	41
Éviealle Dawkins	42
Amy B. Hausmann	43
Lily Hough	44
Michael Ovca	45
Emily Penkowski	46
Albert Plawinski	47
Brandt Silver-Korn	48
Schuyler Ufkes	49
Director of Public Policy	50
Director of Digital Forensics	51

Who We Are

EDELSON PC is a law firm concentrating on high stakes plaintiff's work ranging from class and mass actions to public client investigations and prosecutions. The cases we have litigated—as either lead counsel or as part of a broader leadership structure—have resulted in settlements and verdicts totalling over \$20 billion.

- We hold records for the largest jury verdict in a privacy case (\$925m), the largest consumer privacy settlement (\$650m), and the largest TCPA settlement (\$76m). We also secured one of the most important consumer privacy decisions in the U.S. Supreme Court (Robins v. Spokeo). Our class actions, brought against the national banks in the wake of the housing collapse, restored over \$5 billion in home equity credit lines. We served as counsel to a member of the 11-person Tort Claimant's Committee in the PG&E Bankruptcy, resulting in a historic \$13.5 billion settlement. We are the only firm to have established that online apps can constitute illegal gambling under state law, resulting in settlements that are collectively worth \$200 million. We are co-lead counsel in the NCAA personal injury concussion cases, leading an MDL involving over 300 class action lawsuits. And we are representing, or have represented, regulators in cases involving the deceptive marketing of opioids, environmental cases, privacy cases against Facebook, Uber, Google and others, cases related to the marketing of e-cigarettes to children, and cases asserting claims that energy companies and for-profit hospitals abused the public trust.
- We have testified before the United States Senate and state legislative and regulatory bodies on class action and consumer protection issues, cybersecurity and privacy (including election security, children's privacy and surreptitious geotracking), sex abuse in children's sports, and gambling, and have repeatedly been asked to work on federal, state, and municipal legislation involving a broad range of issues. We speak regularly at seminars on consumer protection and class action issues, and routinely lecture at law schools and other graduate programs.
- ▶ We have a "one-of-a-kind" investigation team that sets us apart from others in the plaintiff's bar. Our dedicated "internal lab of computer forensic engineers and tech-savvy lawyers" investigate issues related to "fraudulent software and hardware, undisclosed tracking of online consumer activity and illegal data retention," among numerous other technology related issues facing consumers. Cybersecurity & Privacy Practice Group of the Year, Law360 (January 2019). Instead of chasing the headlines, our case development team is leading the country in both identifying emerging privacy and technology issues, as well as crafting novel legal theories to

match. Some examples of their groundbreaking accomplishments include: demonstrating that Microsoft and Apple were continuing to collect certain geolocation data even after consumers turned "location services" to "off"; filing multiple suits revealing mobile apps that "listen" through phone microphones without consent; filing a lawsuit stemming from personal data collection practices of an intimate IoT device; and filing suit against a data analytics company alleging that it had surreptitiously installed tracking software on consumer computers.

> As the Hollywood Reporter explained, we are "accustomed to big cases that have lasting legacy."

In The News

The firm and our attorneys regularly get recognized for our groundbreaking work. We have been named by Law360 as a Consumer Protection Group of the Year (2016, 2017, 2019, 2020), a Class Action Group of the Year (2019), a Plaintiff's Class Action Powerhouse (2017, 2018, 2019), a Cybersecurity and Privacy Group of the Year (2017, 2018, 2019, 2020), a "Privacy Litigation Heavyweight," a "Cybersecurity Trailblazer" by The National Law Journal (2016) and won sole recognition in 2019 as "Elite Trial Lawyers" in Gaming Law. The National Law Journal also recognized us as "Elite Trial Lawyers" in Consumer Protection (2020, 2021), Class Action (2021), Privacy/Data Breach (2020), Mass Torts (2020), and Sports, Entertainment and Media Law (2020). In 2019, we were recognized for the third consecutive year as an "Illinois Powerhouse," alongside Barack Ferrazzano, Winston & Strawn, Schiff Hardin and Mayer Brown; in each year, we were the only plaintiff's firm, and the only firm with fewer than one hundred lawyers, recognized. In 2021, we were awarded the Diversity Initiative Award by The National Law Journal, given to the plaintiffs firm demonstrating a concerted and successful effort to promote diversity within its organization and the profession at large.

- Our founder has been recognized as a "Titan of the Plaintiff's Bar" by Law360, one of "America's top trial lawyers" in the mass action arena, a LawDragon 2020 Leading Plaintiff Financial Lawyers, and one of "Chicago's Top Ten lawyer in California by California Daily Journal (2020, 2021).
- We have also been recognized by courts for our approach to litigation, which led the then-Chief Judge of the United States Court for the Northern District Fried Chicken Coupon Mktg. & Sales Practices Litig., No. 09-cv-7670, MDL in one of the most high-profile banking cases in the country, a federal court pointed to our ability to be "vigorous advocates, constructive problem-solvers, and civil with their adversaries." In Re JPMorgan Chase Home Equity Line of

Our Practice

General Mass/Class Tort Litigation

We currently represent, among others, labor unions seeking to recover losses arising out of the opioid crisis, classes of student athletes suffering from the long-term effects of concussive and sub-concussive injuries, hundreds of families suffering the ill-effects of air and water contamination in their communities, and individuals damaged by the "Camp Fire" in Northern California.

- Representing over 1,000 victims of the Northern California "Camp Fire," allegedly caused by utility company Pacific Gas & Electric. Served as counsel to a member of the 11-person Tort Claimant's Committee in the PG&E Bankruptcy, resulting in a historic \$13.5 billion settlement.
- Representing hundreds of victims of Oregon's 2020 "Beachie Creek" and "Holiday Farm" fires, allegedly caused by local utility companies. The Beachie Creek and Holiday Farm fires together burned approximately 400,000 acres, destroyed more than 2,000 structures, and took the lives of at least six individuals.
- In re Nat'l Collegiate Athletic Ass'n Single School/Single Sport Concussion Litig., No. 16cv-8727, MDL No. 2492 (N.D. III.): Appointed co-lead counsel in MDL against the NCAA, its conferences and member institutions alleging personal injury claims on behalf of college football players resulting from repeated concussive and sub-concussive hits.
- Representing numerous labor unions and health and welfare funds seeking to recover losses arising out of the opioid crisis. See, e.g., Illinois Public Risk Fund v. Purdue Pharma L.P., et al., No. 2019-CH-05847 (Cir. Ct. Cook Cty., III.); Int'l Union of Operating Eng'rs, Local 150, et al. v. Purdue Pharma L.P., et al., No. 2019-CH-01548 (Cir. Ct. Cook Cty., III.); Village of Addison et al. v. Actavis LLC et al., No. 2020-CH-05181 (Cir. Ct. Cook Cty., III.).
- Served as lead negotiators in representing dozens of family members who lost loved ones in the Boeing 737-Max plane crash in Indonesia. The cases settled for confidential amounts. Currently counsel for families who lost loved ones in the Boeing 737-Max plane crash in Ethiopia.

Environmental Litigation

We have been chosen by courts to handle some of the most complex and significant issues affecting our country today. We represent hundreds of families harmed by the damaging effects of ethylene oxide exposure in their communities, consumers and businesses whose local water supply was contaminated by a known toxic chemical, and property owners impacted by the flightpath of Navy fighter planes.

- Representing hundreds of individuals around the country that are suffering the illeffects of ethylene oxide exposure—a gas commonly used in medical sterilization processes. We have brought over 100 personal injury and wrongful death cases against EtO emitters across the country, as well as numerous medical monitoring class actions. Brincks et al. v. Medline Indus., Inc., et al., No. 2020-L-008754 (Cir. Ct. Cook Cty., III.); Leslie v. Steris Isomedix Operations, Inc., et al., No. 20-cv-01654 (N.D. III.); Jackson v. 3M Company, et al., No. 19-cv-00522 (D.S.C.).
- Representing hundreds of individuals who have been exposed through their own drinking water and otherwise to PFAS and related "forever chemical" used in various applications. This exposure has allegedly led to serious health issues, including cancer, as well as the devaluation of private property due to, among other things, the destruction of the water supply. In conjunction with our work in this space, we have been appointed to the Plaintiff's Executive Committee in In re: Aqueous Film-Forming Foams (AFFF) Prods. Liability Litig., 18-mn-2873-RMG, MDL No. 2873 (D.S.C.).
- Representing property owners on Whidbey Island, Washington, whose homes sit directly in the flightpath of dozens of Navy fighter planes. The Navy is alleged to have significantly increased the number of these planes at the bases at issue, as well as the frequency of their flights, to the determinant of our clients' privacy and properties. Pickard v. USA, No. 19-1928L (Ct. Fed. Claims); Newkirk v. USA, No. 20-628L (Ct. Fed. Claims).
- Our team has been designated as Panel Members on a State Attorney General's Environmental Counsel Panel.

Banking, Lending and Finance Litigation

We were at the forefront of litigation arising in the aftermath of the federal bailouts of the banks. Our suits included claims that certain banks unlawfully suspended home credit lines based on pretextual reasons, and that certain banks failed to honor loan modification programs. We achieved the first federal appellate decision in the country recognizing the right of borrowers to enforce HAMP plans under state law. The court noted that "[p]rompt resolution of this matter is necessary not only for the good of the litigants but for the good of the Country." Wigod v. Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., 673 F.3d 547, 586 (7th Cir. 2012) (Ripple, J., concurring). Our settlements restored billions of dollars in home credit lines to people throughout the country.

- In re JP Morgan Chase Bank Home Equity Line of Credit Litig., No. 10-cv-3647 (N.D. III.): Co-lead counsel in nationwide putative class action alleging illegal suspensions of home credit lines. Settlement restored between \$3.2 billion and \$4.7 billion in credit to the class.
- Hamilton v. Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., No. 09-cv-04152-CW (N.D. Cal.): Lead counsel in class actions challenging Wells Fargo's suspensions of home equity lines of credit. Nationwide settlement restored access to over \$1 billion in credit and provides industry leading service enhancements and injunctive relief.
- In re Citibank HELOC Reduction Litig., No. 09-cv-0350-MMC (N.D. Cal.): Lead counsel in class actions challenging Citibank's suspensions of home equity lines of credit. The settlement restored up to \$653 million worth of credit to affected borrowers.
- Wigod v. Wells Fargo, No. 10-cv-2348 (N.D. III.): Obtained first appellate decision in the country recognizing the right of private litigants to sue to enforce HAMP plans. Settlement provided class members with permanent loan modifications and substantial cash payments.

Privacy and Data Security

The New York Times has explained that our "cases read like a time capsule of the last decade, charting how computers have been steadfastly logging data about our searches, our friends, our bodies." Courts have described our attorneys as "pioneers in the electronic privacy class action field, having litigated some of the largest consumer class actions in the country on this issue." See In re Facebook Privacy Litig., No. 10-cv-02389 (N.D. Cal. Dec. 10, 2010) (order appointing us interim co-lead of privacy class action); see also In re Netflix Privacy Litig., No. 11-cv-00379 (N.D. Cal. Aug. 12, 2011) (appointing us sole lead counsel due, in part, to our "significant and particularly specialized expertise in electronic privacy litigation and class actions"). In Barnes v. Aryzta, No. 17-cv-7358 (N.D. III. Jan. 22, 2019), the court endorsed an expert opinion finding that we "should be counted among the elite of the profession generally and [in privacy litigation] specifically' because of [our] expertise in the area."

- In re Facebook Biometric Privacy Litig., No. 15-cv-03747 (N.D. Cal.): Filed the first of its kind class action against Facebook under the Illinois Biometric Information Privacy Act, alleging Facebook collected facial recognition data from its users without authorization. Appointed Class Counsel in securing adversarial certification of class of Illinois Facebook users. Case settled on the eve of trial for a record breaking \$650 million.
- Wakefield v. Visalus, No. 15-cv-01857 (D. Ore. Apr. 12, 2019): Lead counsel in class action alleging that defendant violated federal law by making unsolicited telemarketing calls. Obtained jury verdict and judgment equating to more than \$925 million in damages to the class.

Privacy and Data Security

- > Spokeo, Inc. v. Robins, 136 S. Ct. 1540 (2016): Lead counsel in the landmark case affirming the ability of plaintiffs to bring statutory claims for relief in federal court. The United States Supreme Court rejected the argument that individuals must allege "real world" harm to have standing to sue in federal court; instead the court recognized that "intangible" harms and even the "risk of future harm" can establish "standing." Commentators have called Spokeo the most significant consumer privacy case in recent years.
- ▶ Birchmeier v. Caribbean Cruise Line, Inc., et al., No. 12-cv-4069 (N.D. III.): Co-lead counsel in class action alleging that defendant violated federal law by making unsolicited telemarketing calls. On the eve of trial, the case resulted in the largest Telephone Consumer Protection settlement to date, totaling \$76 million.
- Satterfield v. Simon & Schuster, Inc., 569 F.3d 946 (9th Cir. 2009): Won first ever federal decision finding that text messages constituted "calls" under the TCPA. In total, we have secured text message settlements worth over \$100 million.
- Kusinski v. ADP LLC, No. 2017-CH-12364 (Cir. Ct. Cook Cty. III.): Secured key victories establishing the liability of time clock vendors under the Illinois Biometric Information Privacy Act and the largestever BIPA settlement in the employment context with a time clock vendor for \$25 million.
- Dunstan v. comScore, Inc., No. 11-cv-5807 (N.D. III.): Lead counsel in certified class action accusing Internet analytics company of improper data collection practices. The case settled for \$14 million.
- Doe v. Ann & Robert H. Lurie Children's Hosp. of Chi., No. 2020-CH-04123 (Cir. Ct. Cook Cty., III.): Lead counsel in a class action alleging breach of contract, breach of confidentiality, negligent supervision, and other claims against Lurie Children's Hospital after employees allegedly accessed medical records without permission.

Privacy and Data Security

- American Civil Liberties Union et al. v. Clearview Al, Inc., No. 2020-CH-04353 (Cir. Ct. Cook Cty., III.): Representing the American Civil Liberties Union in lawsuit against Clearview Al for violating the Illinois Biometric Information Privacy Act through its collection and storage of Illinois residents' faceprints.
- Consumer Watchdog v. Zoom Video Commc'ns, Inc., No. 20-cv-02526 (D.D.C): Representing advocacy group Consumer Watchdog in its lawsuit against Zoom Video Communications Inc, alleging the company falsely promised to protect communications through endto-end encryption.
- Mocek v. AllSaints USA Ltd., No. 2016-CH-10056 (Cir. Ct. Cook Cty, III.): Lead counsel in a class action alleging the clothing company AllSaints violated federal law by revealing consumer credit card numbers and expiration dates. Case settled for \$8 million with class members receiving about \$300 each.
- Resnick v. Avmed, No. 10-cv-24513 (S.D. Fla.): Lead counsel in data breach case filed against a health insurance company. Obtained landmark appellate decision endorsing common law unjust enrichment theory, irrespective of whether identity theft occurred. Case also resulted in the first class action settlement in the country to provide data breach victims with monetary payments irrespective of whether they suffered identity theft.
- N.P. v. Standard Innovation (US), Corp., No. 1:16-cv-08655 (N.D. III.): Brought and resolved first ever IoT privacy class action against adult-toy manufacturer accused of collecting and recording highly intimate and sensitive personal use data. Case resolved for \$3.75 million.
- Halaburda v. Bauer Publ'g Co., No. 12-cv-12831 (E.D. Mich.); Grenke v. Hearst Commc'ns, Inc., No. 12-cv-14221 (E.D. Mich.); Fox v. Time, Inc., No. 12-cv-14390 (E.D. Mich.): Lead counsel in consolidated actions brought under Michigan's Preservation of Personal Privacy Act, alleging unlawful disclosure of subscribers' personal information to data miners. In a ground-breaking decision, the court denied three motions to dismiss finding that the magazine publishers were covered by the act and that the illegal sale of personal information triggers an automatic \$5,000 award to each aggrieved consumer. Secured a \$30 million in cash settlement and industry-changing injunctive relief.

General Consumer Matters

We have represented plaintiffs in consumer fraud cases in courts nationwide against companies alleged to have been peddling fraudulent software, engaging in online gambling businesses in violation of state law, selling defective products, or engaging in otherwise unlawful conduct.

- Having secured a watershed Ninth Circuit victory for consumers in Kater v. Churchill Downs Inc., 886 F.3d 784 (9th Cir. 2018), we are now pursuing consumer claims against more than a dozen gambling companies for allegedly profiting off of illegal internet casinos. Settlements in several of these cases total \$200 million.
- Prosecuted over 100 cases alleging that unauthorized charges for mobile content were placed on consumer cell phone bills. Cases collectively settled for over \$100 million. See, e.g., McFerren v. AT&T Mobility LLC, No. 08-cv-151322 (Sup. Ct. Fulton Cty., Ga.); Paluzzi et al. v. mBlox, Inc., et al., No. 2007-CH-37213, (Cir. Ct. Cook Cty., III.); Williams et al. v. Motricity, Inc. et al., No. 2009-CH-19089 (Cir. Ct. Cook Cty., III.).
- Edelson PC v. Christopher Bandas, et al., No. 1:16-cv-11057 (N.D. III.): Filed groundbreaking lawsuit seeking to hold professional objectors and their law firms responsible for, among other things, alleged practice of objecting to class action settlements in order to extort payments for themselves, and the unauthorized practice of law. After several years of litigation and discovery, secured first of its kind permanent injunction against the objector and his law firm, which, inter alia, barred them from practicing in Illinois or asserting objections to class action settlements in any jurisdiction absent meeting certain criteria.
- Brought numerous cases alleging that defendants deceptively designed and marketed computer repair software. Cases collectively settled for over \$45 million. Beaton v. SpeedyPC Software, 907 F.3d 1018 (7th Cir. 2018).

General Consumer Matters

- McCormick, et al. v. Adtalem Glob. Educ., Inc., et al., No. 2018-CH-04872 (Cir. Ct. Cook Cty., III): After students at one of the country's largest for-profit colleges, DeVry University, successfully advanced their claims that the school allegedly induced them to enroll and charged a premium based on inflated job placement statistics, the parties agreed to a \$45 million settlement—the largest private settlement DeVry has entered into regarding the claims.
- ▶ 1050 W. Columbia Condo. Ass'n v. CSC ServiceWorks, Inc., No. 2019-CH-07319 (Cir. Ct. Cook Cty., III): Representing a class of landlords in securing a multifaceted settlement—including a cash component of up to \$30 million—with a laundry service provider over claims that the provider charged fees that were allegedly not permitted in the parties' contracts. The settlement's unique structure allows class members to choose repayment in the near term, or to lock in more favorable rates for the next decade.
- Dickey v. Advanced Micro Devices, Inc., No. 15-cv-4922 (N.D. Cal.): Lead counsel in a complex consumer class action alleging AMD falsely advertised computer chips to consumers as "eight-core" processors that were, in reality, disguised four-core processors. The case settled for \$12.1 million.
- ▶ Barrett v. RC2 Corp., No. 2007 CH 20924 (Cir. Ct. Cook Ctv., III.): Co-lead counsel in lead paint recall case involving Thomas the Tank toy trains. Settlement was valued at over \$30 million and provided class with full cash refunds and reimbursement of certain costs related to blood testing.
- In re Pet Food Prods. Liability Litig., No. 07-cv-2867 (D.N.J.): Part of mediation team in class action involving largest pet food recall in United States history. Settlement provided \$24 million common fund and \$8 million in charge backs.

Insurance Matters

We have successfully represented individuals and companies in a multitude of insurance related actions, including dozens of businesses whose business interruption insurance claims were denied by various insurers in the wake of the COVID-19 crisis. We successfully prosecuted and settled multi-million dollar suits against J.C. Penney Life Insurance for allegedly illegally denying life insurance benefits under an unenforceable policy exclusion and against a Wisconsin insurance company for terminating the health insurance policies of groups of self-insureds.

Representative cases and settlements include:

Biscuit Cafe Inc. et al. v. Society Ins., Inc., No. 20-cv-02514 (N.D. III.); America's Kids, LLC v. Zurich American Ins. Co., No. 20-cv-03520 (N.D. III.); MAIA Salon Spa and Wellness Corp. et al. v. Sentinel Ins. Co., Ltd. et al., No. 20-cv-3805 (E.D.N.Y.); Badger Crossing, Inc. v. Society Ins., Inc., No. 2020CV000957 (Cir. Ct. Dane Cty., WI); and Sea Land Air Travel, Inc. v. Auto-Owners Inc. Co. et al., No. 20-005872-CB (Cir. Ct. Wayne Cty., MI): In one of the most prominent areas for class action litigation related to the COVID-19 pandemic, we were among the first to file class action lawsuits against the insurance industry to recover insurance benefits for business owners whose businesses were shuttered by the pandemic. We represent an array of small and family-owned businesses including restaurants and eateries, movie theatres, salons, retail stores, healthcare providers, and travel agencies—in a labyrinthine legal dispute about whether commercial property insurance policies cover business income losses that occurred as a result of business interruptions related to the COVID-19 pandemic. With over 800 cases filed nationwide to date, we have played an active role in efforts to coordinate the work of plaintiffs' attorneys through the Insurance Law Section of the American Association for Justice (AAJ), including by leading various roundtables and workgroups as the State Co-Chairs for Illinois, Wisconsin, and Michigan of the Business Interruption Litigation Taskforce (BILT), a national collaborative of nearly 300 practitioners representing policyholders in insurance claims arising out of the COVID-19 pandemic.

Insurance Matters

- Holloway v. J.C. Penney, No. 97-cv-4555 (N.D. III.): One of the primary attorneys in a multi-state class action suit alleging that the defendant illegally denied life insurance benefits to the class. Case settled, resulting in a multi-million dollar cash award to the class.
- Ramlow v. Family Health Plan, 2000CV003886 (Wis. Cir. Ct.): Colead counsel in a class action suit challenging defendant's termination of health insurance to groups of self-insureds. The plaintiff won a temporary injunction, which was sustained on appeal, prohibiting such termination. Case eventually settled, ensuring that each class member would remain insured.

Public Client Litigation and Investigations

We have been retained as outside counsel by states, cities, and other regulators to handle investigations and litigation relating to environmental issues, the marketing of opioids and e-cigarettes, privacy issues, and general consumer fraud.

- State of Idaho v. Purdue Pharma L.P., et al., No. CV01-19-10061 (Cir. Ct. Ada Cty., Idaho): Representing the State of Idaho, and nearly 50 other governmental entities— with a cumulative constituency of over three million Americans—in litigation against manufacturers and distributors of prescription opioids.
- District of Columbia v. Juul Labs, Inc., No. 2019 CA 07795 B (D.C. Super. Ct.): Representing the District of Columbia in a suit against e-cigarette giant Juul Labs, Inc. for alleged predatory and deceptive marketing.
- ▶ State of New Mexico, ex. rel. Hector Balderas v. Google, LLC, No. 20-cv-00143 (D.N.M): Representing the State of New Mexico in a case against Google for violating the Children's Online Privacy Protection Act by collecting data from children under the age of 13 through its G-Suite for Education products and services.
- District of Columbia v. Facebook, Inc., No. 2018 CA 8715 B (D.C. Super. Ct.) and People of Illinois v. Facebook Inc., et al., No. 2018-CH-03868 (Cir. Ct. Cook Cty., Ill.): Representing the District of Columbia as well as the People of the State of Illinois (through the Cook County State's Attorney) in lawsuits against the world's largest social network, Facebook, and Cambridge Analytica—a London-based electioneering firm—for allegedly collecting (or allowing the collecting of) and misusing the private data of 50 million Facebook users.
- ▶ ComEd Bribery Litigation: Representing the Citizens Utility Board, the statutorily-designated representative of Illinois utility ratepayers, in pursuing Commonwealth Edison for its alleged role in a decadelong bribery scheme.

Public Client Litigation and Investigations

- City of Cincinnati, et al. v. FirstEnergy, et al., No. 20CV007005 (Ohio C.P.): Representing Columbus and Cincinnati in litigation against First Energy over the largest political corruption scandal in Ohio's history.
- Village of Melrose Park v. Pipeline Health Sys. LLC, et al., No. 19-CH-03041 (Cir. Ct. Cook Cty., III.): Successfully represented the Village of Melrose Park in litigation arising from the closure of Westlake Hospital in what has been called "one of the most complicated hospital closure disputes in the state's history."
- In re Marriott Int'l, Inc. Customer Data Security Breach Litig., 19-md-02879, MDL 2879 (D. Md.): Representing the City of Chicago in the ongoing Marriott data breach litigation.
- In re Equifax, Inc., Customer Data Security Breach Litig., 17-md-02800 (N.D. Ga.): Successfully represented the City of Chicago in the Equifax data breach litigation, securing a landmark seven-figure settlement under Chicago's City-specific ordinance.
- City of Chicago, et al. v. Uber Techs., Inc., No. 17-CH- 15594 (Cir. Ct. Cook Cty., III.): Representing both the City of Chicago and the People of the State of Illinois (through the Cook County State's Attorney) in a lawsuit against tech giant Uber Technologies, stemming from a 2016 data breach at the company and an alleged cover-up that followed.

General Commercial Litigation

Our attorneys have also handled a wide range of general commercial litigation matters, from partnership and business-to-business disputes to litigation involving corporate takeovers. We have handled cases involving tens of thousands of dollars to "bet the company" cases involving up to hundreds of millions of dollars. Our attorneys have collectively tried hundreds of cases, as well as scores of arbitrations. We have routinely been brought on to be "negotiation" counsel in various high-stakes or otherwise complex commercial disputes.

Our Team



0_312.589.6375 F_312.589.6378

jedelson@edelson.com

Jay Edelson

Founder and CEO

Considered one of the nation's leading class and mass action lawyers.

Law360 described Jay as a "Titan of the Plaintiff's Bar." The American Bar Association recognized Jay Edelson as one of the "most creative minds in the legal industry." Jay has also been recognized as one of "America's top trial lawyers" in the mass action arena, and was included in LawDragon's 2020 list of Leading Plaintiff Financial Lawyers. Law360 noted that he has "taken on some of the biggest companies and law firms in the world and has had success where others have not." Another publication explained that "when it comes to legal strategy and execution, Jay is simply one of the best in the country." Professor Todd Henderson, the Michael J. Marks Professor of Law at the University of Chicago Law School, opined that when thinking about "who's the most innovative lawyer in the US ... [Jay is] at or near the top of my list."

Of Counsel explained that Jay has made a career out of "battling bullies":

Big banks. Big tech firms. Big Pharma. The big business that is the NCAA.

Plaintiff's attorney Jay Edelson wages battle against many of the nation's most fortified institutions. Not only does he refuse to back down to anyone, regardless of their stature or deep pockets, he welcomes the challenge.

Edelson earned a monumental victory in the US Supreme Court in what's been characterized as one of the most important consumer privacy cases of the last several years, Robins v. Spokeo. He and his team are leading the charge against the NCAA in representing former college football players who suffered concussions, and their families. And, on behalf of labor unions and governmental bodies, he's elbow-deep in litigation against pharmaceutical companies and distributors for their pivotal role in the opioid crisis.

Simply put, he's a transformational lawyer.

Jay has been appointed to represent state and local regulators on some of the largest issues of the day, ranging from opioids suits against pharmaceutical companies, to environmental actions against polluters, to breaches of trust against energy companies and for-profit hospitals, to privacy suits against Google, Facebook, Uber, Marriott, and Equifax.

Jay Edelson

Founder and CEO

- ▶ Jay has received special recognition for his success in taking on Silicon Valley. The national press has dubbed Jay and the firm the "most feared" litigators in Silicon Valley and, according to the New York Times, tech's "babyfaced ... boogeyman." Most recently, Chicago Lawyer Magazine dubbed Jay "Public Enemy No. 1 in Silicon Valley." In the emerging area of privacy law, the international press has called Jay one of the world's "profiliertesten (most prominent)" privacy class action attorneys. The National Law Journal has similarly recognized Jay as a "Cybersecurity Trailblazer"—one of only two plaintiff's attorneys to win this recognition.
- ▶ Jay has taught seminars on class actions and negotiations at Chicago-Kent College of Law and privacy litigation at UC Berkeley School of Law. He has written a blog for Thomson Reuters, called Pardon the Disruption, where he focused on ideas necessary to reform and reinvent the legal industry and has contributed opinion pieces to TechCrunch, Quartz, the Chicago Tribune, Law360, and others. He also serves on Law360's Privacy & Consumer Protection editorial advisory board. In recognition of the fact that his firm runs like a start-up that "just happens to be a law firm," Jay was recently named to "Chicago's Top Ten Startup Founders over 40" by Tech.co.
- ▶ Jay has been regularly appointed to lead complicated MDLs and other coordinated litigation, including those seeking justice for college football players suffering from the effects of concussions to homeowners whose HELOCs were improperly slashed after the 2008 housing collapse to some of the largest privacy cases of the day.
- Jay recieved his JD from the University of Michigan Law School.
- For a more complete bio, see https://edelson.com/team/jay-edelson/



0_415.234.5342 F_312.589.6378

rbalabanian@edelson.com

Rafey S. Balabanian

Global Managing Partner Director of Nationwide Litigation

Appointed lead class counsel in more than two dozen class actions in state and federal courts across the country.

Rafey started his career as a trial lawyer, serving as a prosecutor for the City of Chicago where he took part in dozens of trials. Rafey went on to join a litigation boutique in Chicago where he continued his trial work, before eventually starting with Edelson in 2008. He is regarded by his peers as a highly skilled litigator, and has been appointed lead class counsel in more than two dozen class actions in state and federal courts across the country. His work has led to groundbreaking results in trial courts nationwide. including a \$925 million jury verdict in Wakefield v. ViSalus—the largest privacy verdict in this nation's history. In 2020 and 2021, Rafey was recognized as a top 100 lawyer in California by California Daily Journal.

- Rafey has been at the forefront of protecting consumer data, and in 2018 helped lead the effort to obtain adversarial class certification for the first time in the history of the Illinois Biometric Information Privacy Act, on behalf of a class of Illinois users. On the eve of trial. the case settled for a record-breaking \$650 million.
- Some of Rafey's more notable achievements include nationwide settlements involving the telecom industry, including companies such as AT&T, Google, Sony, Motricity, and OpenMarket valued at more than \$100 million.
- Rafey has been appointed to represent state Attorneys General and regulators on a variety of issues including the District of Columbia in a suit against Facebook for the Cambridge Analytica scandal. He also represents labor unions and governmental entities in lawsuits against the drug manufacturers and distributors over the ongoing opioid crisis.
- Rafey has also been appointed to the Executive Committee in the NCAA concussion cases, considered to be "one of the largest actions pending in the country, a multi district litigation ... that currently include [more than 300] personal injury class actions filed by college football players[.]" And he represents a member of the Tort Claimant's Committee in the PG&E Bankruptcy action, which resulted in a historic \$13.5 billion settlement.
- Rafey served as trial court counsel in Robins v. Spokeo, Inc., 2:10-cv-05306-ODW-AGR (C.D. Cal.), which has been called the most significant consumer privacy case in recent years.

Rafey S. Balabanian

Global Managing Partner Director of Nationwide Litigation

- Rafey's class action practice also includes his work in the privacy sphere, and he has reached groundbreaking settlements with companies like Netflix, LinkedIn, Walgreens, and Nationstar. Rafey also served as lead counsel in the case of Dunstan, et al. v. comScore, Inc., No. 11-cv-5807 (N.D. III.), where he led the effort to secure class certification of what is believed to be the largest adversarial class to be certified in a privacy case in the history of U.S. jurisprudence.
- Rafey's work in general complex commercial litigation includes representing clients ranging from "emerging technology" companies, real estate developers, hotels, insurance companies, lenders, shareholders and attorneys. He has successfully litigated numerous multi-million dollar cases, including several "bet the company" cases.
- Rafey is a frequent speaker on class and mass action issues, and has served as a guest lecturer on several occasions at UC Berkeley School of Law. Rafey also serves on the Executive Committee of the Antitrust, Unfair Competition and Privacy Section of the State Bar of California where he has been appointed Vice Chair of Privacy, as well as the Executive Committee of the Privacy and Cybersecurity Section of the Bar Association of San Francisco.
- Rafey received his J.D. from the DePaul University College of Law in 2005. A native of Colorado, Rafey received his B.A. in History, with distinction, from the University of Colorado - Boulder in 2002.



0_312.589.6377 F_312.589.6378

brichman@edelson.com

Benjamin H. Richman

Managing Partner, Chicago office

Appointed by the federal and state courts to be Class or Lead Counsel in dozens of cases.

Benjamin handles plaintiff's-side class and mass actions, helping employees in the workplace, consumers who were sold deceptive products or had their privacy rights violated, individuals and families suffering the ill-effects of exposure to toxic chemicals. student athletes suffering from the effects of concussions, and labor unions and governmental bodies seeking to recover losses arising out of the opioid crisis. He also routinely represents technology and brick and mortar companies in a wide variety of commercial litigation and other matters. Overall, Ben has been appointed by the federal and state courts to be Class or Lead Counsel in dozens of cases. His suits have recovered hundreds of millions of dollars for his clients.

- Ben represents state Attorneys General, counties, and cities in high-stakes litigation and investigations, including the State of Idaho in asserting claims against some of the largest pharmaceutical manufacturers and distributors in the world related to the ongoing opioid epidemic, including in the MDL pending in the Northern District of Ohio. Ben also leads the team representing approximately 50 other governmental entities in opioid litigation; the State of New Mexico in its lawsuit against Google LLC for allegedly collecting data from children under the age of 13 through its G-Suite for Education products and services; the District of Columbia in a suit against e-cigarette giant Juul for alleged predatory and deceptive marketing; and was appointed as a Special Assistant State's Attorney to prosecute Facebook's violations of the Illinois Consumer Fraud Act in the Cambridge Analytica scandal.
- Ben has been one of the primary forces behind the development of the firm's environmental practice. In the last year alone, Ben led a team representing hundreds of individuals across the country suffering from the effects of exposure to ethylene oxide—a carcinogenic chemical compound used in sterilization applications—emitted into the air in their communities, which included coordinating litigation across state and federal courts in various jurisdictions; was appointed to the Plaintiffs' Executive Committee overseeing the prosecution of the In re: Aqueous Film-Forming Foams Prods. Liability Litig., No. 18mn-2873, MDL No. 2873 (D.S.C.) (which includes more than 500 cases against the largest chemical manufacturers in the world, among others); and was designated as a Panel Member on a State Attorney General's Environmental Counsel Panel, which was formed to assist and represent the State in a wide range of environmental litigation.

Benjamin H. Richman

Managing Partner, Chicago office

- ▶ Ben is currently part of the team leading the *In re National Collegiate Athletic Association Student-Athlete Concussion Injury Litigation Single Sport/Single School (Football)* multidistrict litigation, bringing personal injury lawsuits against the NCAA, athletic conferences, and its member institutions over concussion-related injuries. In addition, Ben has and is currently acting as lead counsel in numerous class actions involving alleged violations of class members' common law and statutory rights (e.g., violations of Alaska's Genetic Privacy Act, Illinois' Biometric Information Privacy Act, the federal Telephone Consumer Protection Act, and others).
- Some of Ben's notable achievements include acting as class counsel in litigating and securing a \$45 million settlement of claims against for-profit DeVry University related to allegedly false reporting of job placement statistics. He has acted as lead counsel in securing settlements collectively worth \$50 million in over a half-dozen nationwide class actions against software companies involving claims of fraudulent marketing and unfair business practices. He was part of the team that litigated over a half-dozen nationwide class actions involving claims of unauthorized charges on cellular telephones, which ultimately led to settlements collectively worth hundreds of millions of dollars. And he has been lead counsel in numerous multi-million dollar privacy settlements, including several that resulted in individual payments to class members reaching into the tens of thousands of dollars and another that—in addition to securing millions of dollars in monetary relief—also led to a waiver by the defendants of their primary defenses to claims that were not otherwise being released.
- Ben's work in complex commercial matters includes successfully defending multiple actions against the largest medical marijuana producer in the State of Illinois related to the issuance of its cultivation licenses, and successfully defending one of the largest mortgage lenders in the country on claims of unjust enrichment, securing dismissals or settlements that ultimately amounted to a fraction of typical defense costs in such actions. Ben has also represented startups in various matters, including licensing, intellectual property, and mergers and acquisitions.
- ▶ Each year since 2015, Ben has been recognized by Super Lawyers as a Rising Star and Leading Lawyers as an Emerging Lawyer in both class action and mass tort litigation.
- ▶ Ben received his J.D. from the University of Illinois Chicago School of Law, where he was an Executive Editor of the Law Review and earned a Certificate in Trial Advocacy. While in law school, Ben served as a judicial extern to the late Honorable John W. Darrah of the United States District Court for the Northern District of Illinois. Ben has also routinely guest-lectures at various law schools on issues related to class actions, complex litigation and negotiation.



0_312.589.6374 F_312.589.6378

randrews@edelson.com

Ryan D. Andrews

Partner

Appointed class counsel in numerous federal and state class actions nationwide.

Ryan presently leads the firm's complex case resolution and appellate practice group, which oversees the firm's class settlements, class notice programs, and briefing on issues of first impression.

- Ryan has been appointed class counsel in numerous federal and state class actions nationwide that have resulted in over \$100 million in refunds to consumers, including: Satterfield v. Simon & Schuster, No. 06-cv-2893 (N.D. Cal.); Ellison v Steve Madden, Ltd., No. 11-cv-5935 (C.D. Cal.); Robles v. Lucky Brand Dungarees, Inc., No. 10-cv-04846 (N.D. Cal.); Lozano v. 20th Century Fox, No. 09-cv-06344 (N.D. III.); Paluzzi v. Cellco P'ship, No. 2007 CH 37213 (Cir. Ct. Cook Cty., III.); and Lofton v. Bank of America Corp., No. 07-5892 (N.D. Cal.).
- Representative reported decisions include: Spokeo, Inc. v. Robins, 136 S. Ct. 1540 (2016); Kater v. Churchill Downs Inc., 886 F.3d 784 (9th Cir. 2018); Warciak v. Subway Rests., Inc., 880 F.3d 870 (7th Cir. 2018), cert. denied, 138 S. Ct. 2692 (2018); Beaton v. SpeedyPC Software, 907 F.3d 1018 (7th Cir. 2018), cert. denied, 139 S. Ct. 1465 (2019); Klaudia Sekura v. Krishna Schaumburg Tan, Inc., 2018 IL App (1st) 180175; Yershov v. Gannett Satellite Info. Network, Inc., 820 F. 3d 482 (1st Cir. 2016); Resnick v. AvMed, Inc., 693 F. 3d 1317 (11th Cir. 2012); and Satterfield v. Simon & Schuster, Inc., 569 F.3d 946 (9th Cir. 2009).
- Ryan graduated from the University of Michigan, earning his B.A., with distinction, in Political Science and Communications. Ryan received his J.D. with High Honors from the Chicago-Kent College of Law and was named Order of the Coif. Ryan has served as an Adjunct Professor of Law at Chicago-Kent, teaching a third-year seminar on class actions. While in law school, Ryan was a Notes & Comments Editor for The Chicago-Kent Law Review, earned CALI awards for the highest grade in five classes, and was a teaching assistant for both Property Law and Legal Writing courses. Ryan externed for the Honorable Joan B. Gottschall in the United State District Court for the Northern District of Illinois.



0_312.572.7218 F_312.589.6378

cdore@edelson.com

Christopher L. Dore

Partner

Appointed by the federal and state courts to be Class or Lead Counsel in dozens of cases.

Chris oversees the firm's case development team, with particular emphasis on consumer protection cases and managing the firm's mass tort development group.

- In the mass tort and mass action space, Chris has assisted in, among others, the development and representation of cases involving (1) hundreds of individuals suffering from exposure to the air pollutant ethylene oxide ("EtO"); (2) thousands of former football players suffering from the long-term effects of concussive and sub-concussive hits; (3) thousands of families who lost their homes, businesses, and even loved ones in the 2018 "Camp Fire" and the 2020 Oregon wildfires; (4) thousands of consumers exposed to toxic PFAS in their drinking water; and (5) dozens of governmental entities, unions, private insurance funds, and others seeking to recover from the devastation of the opioid crisis.
- In the area of consumer protection, Chris has helped develop hundreds of cases, from deceptive product and online marketing to violations of the Telephone Consumer Protection Act ("TCPA"), along with issues centered on employment, unfair practices in the health care industry, banking, and insurance industry. For example, Chris was at the forefront of developing litigation related to business interruption insurance on behalf of thousands of businesses following COVID-19 government shutdowns.
- Chris has been asked to appear on television, radio, and in national publications to discuss consumer protection and privacy issues, as well as asked to lecture at his alma mater on class action practice.
- Chris received his law degree from the University of Illinois Chicago School of Law, his M.A. in Legal Sociology from the International Institute for the Sociology of Law (located in Oñati, Spain), and his B.A. in Legal Sociology from the University of California, Santa Barbara, Chris also serves on the Illinois Bar Foundation, Board of Directors,



0_415.234.5344 F_312.589.6378

alawson@edelson.com

J. Aaron Lawson

Partner

Argued in four federal Courts of Appeals and numerous district courts around the country.

Aaron's practice focuses on appeals and complex motion practice. Aaron regularly litigates complex issues in both trial and appellate courts, including jurisdictional issues and class certification. Aaron has argued in four federal Courts of Appeals and numerous district courts around the country. In 2019, Aaron won and successfully defended class certification in a case challenging Facebook's collection of facial recognition data gathered through the platform's photo tagging feature. The case settled on the eve of trial for a record breaking \$650 million.

- In addition to his work at Edelson PC, Aaron serves on the Privacy Subcommittee of the California Lawyers Association's Antitrust, UCL & Privacy Section, and edits the yearly treatise produced by the subcommittee.
- Prior to joining Edelson PC, Aaron served for two years as a Staff Attorney for the United States Court of Appeals for the Seventh Circuit, handling appeals involving a wide variety of subject matter, including consumer-protection law, employment law, criminal law, and federal habeas corpus.
- While at the University of Michigan Law School, Aaron served as the Managing Editor for the Michigan Journal of Race & Law, and participated in the Federal Appellate Clinic. In the clinic, Aaron briefed a direct criminal appeal to the United States Court of Appeals for the Sixth Circuit, and successfully convinced the court to vacate his client's sentence.



0_415.638.9853 F_312.589.6378

tlogan@edelson.com

Todd Logan

Partner

Led the litigation and settlement of a variety of class action cases alleging claims under federal, state, and local laws.

Todd focuses his practice on class and mass actions and large-scale governmental suits. He represents Butte County residents who lost their homes and businesses in the Camp Fire, governments and other entities seeking to recover losses arising out of the nationwide opioid epidemic, former NCAA football players suffering from the harmful effects of concussions, consumers seeking compensation for their gambling losses to illegal internet casinos, and consumers who have been defrauded or otherwise suffered damages under state consumer protection laws.

- Todd is routinely appointed by courts nationwide to serve as class counsel in major class action litigation. In recent years, Todd has been appointed Class Counsel in, and led the litigation of, several related cases alleging that internet slot machine apps constitute illegal gambling. Three of those cases recently settled for approximately \$200 million, with damages-adjusted claims rates of 15%-33% and class members recovering up to hundreds of thousands of dollars. The largest of the remaining cases is set for trial in November 2021.
- In recent years, Todd has led the litigation and settlement of a variety of class action cases alleging claims under federal, state, and local laws. For example, in Dickey v. Advanced Micro Devices, Inc., No. 15-cv-04922, 2019 WL 251488, (N.D. Cal. Jan. 17, 2019), Todd briefed and argued a successful motion for nationwide class certification in a complex consumer class action alleging claims under California Law. In Robins v. Spokeo, No. 10-cv-5306 (C.D. Cal.), after remand from both the Supreme Court and the Ninth Circuit, Todd led the litigation of the class' claims under the Fair Credit Reporting Act for more than a year before the case entered settlement posture on favorable terms. And in Sekura v. L.A. Tan Enterprises, Inc., No. 2015-CH-16694 (Cir. Ct. Cook Cty., III.), Todd represented a class of consumers alleging claims under Illinois' Biometric Information Privacy Act (BIPA) and ultimately obtained a seven-figure class action settlement - the first ever BIPA class action settlement.
- Before becoming a lawyer, Todd built SQL databases for a technology company and worked at various levels in state and local government. Todd received his J.D. cum laude from Harvard Law School, where he was Managing Editor of the Harvard Journal of Law and Technology. Todd also assisted Professor William B. Rubenstein with research and analysis on a wide variety of class action issues, and is credited for his work in more than eighty sections of Newberg on Class Actions.
- From 2016-17, Todd served as a judicial law clerk for the Honorable James Donato of the Northern District of California.



0_312.572.7213 F_312.589.6378

dmindell@edelson.com

David I. Mindell

Co-Chair, Public Client and Government Affairs group

Counsels governments and state and federal lawmakers on a range of policy issues.

David represents state Attorneys General, counties, and cities in high-stakes litigation and investigations involving consumer protection, information security and privacy violations, the opioid crisis, and other areas of enforcement that protect government interests and vulnerable communities. David also counsels governments and state and federal lawmakers on a range of policy issues involving consumer protection, privacy, technology, and data security.

- In addition to his Public Client and Government Affairs practice, David helps direct the firm's Investigations team, including the group's internal lab "of computer forensic engineers and tech-savvy lawyers [who study] fraudulent software and hardware, undisclosed tracking of online consumer activity and illegal data retention." Cybersecurity & Privacy Practice Group of the Year, Law360 (Jan. 2019), His team's research has led to lawsuits involving the fraudulent development, marketing and sale of computer software, unlawful tracking of consumers through mobile-devices and computers, unlawful collection, storage, and dissemination of consumer data, mobile-device privacy violations, large-scale data breaches, unlawful collection and use of biometric information, unlawful collection and use of genetic information, and the Bitcoin industry.
- David also helps oversee the firm's class and mass action investigations, including claims against helmet manufacturers and the National Collegiate Athletic Association by thousands of former high school, college, and professional football players suffering from the long-term effects of concussive and sub-concussive hits; claims on behalf of hundreds of families and business who lost their homes, businesses, and even loved ones in the "Camp Fire" that ravaged thousands of acres of Northern California in November 2018; and on behalf of survivors of sexual abuse.
- Prior to joining Edelson PC, David co-founded several tech, real estate, and hospitality related ventures, including a tech startup that was acquired by a well-known international corporation within its first three years. David has advised tech companies on a variety of legal and strategic business-related issues, including how to handle and protect consumer data. He has also consulted with startups on the formation of business plans, product development, and launch.
- While in law school, David was a research assistant for University of Chicago Law School Kauffman and Bigelow Fellow, Matthew Tokson, and for the preeminent cybersecurity professor, Hank Perritt at the Chicago-Kent College of Law. David's research included cyberattack and denial of service vulnerabilities of the internet, intellectual property rights, and privacy issues.
- David has spoken to a wide range of audiences about his investigations and practice.



0_312.267.2079 F_312.589.6378

rperlstadt@edelson.com

Roger Perlstadt

Partner

Briefed appeals and motions in numerous federal and state appellate courts.

Roger's practice focuses on appeals and critical motions. He has briefed appeals and motions in numerous federal and state appellate courts, including the United States Supreme Court's seminal case of Spokeo, Inc. v. Robins, and has argued multiple times before the United States Courts of Appeals for the Sixth, Seventh, Eighth, and Ninth Circuits.

- Roger has briefed complex issues at the trial court level in cases throughout the country. These cases generally involve matters of first impression relating to new statutes or novel uses of long-standing statutes, as well as the intersection of privacy law and emerging technologies.
- Prior to joining Edelson PC, Roger was an associate at a litigation boutique in Chicago, and a Visiting Assistant Professor at the University of Florida Levin College of Law. He has published articles on the Federal Arbitration Act in various law reviews.
- Roger has been named a Rising Star by Illinois Super Lawyer Magazine four times since 2010.
- Roger graduated from the University of Chicago Law School, where he was a member of the University of Chicago Law Review. After law school, he served as a clerk to the Honorable Elaine E. Bucklo of the United States District Court for the Northern District of Illinois.



0_720.741.0084 F_312.589.6378

erapp@edelson.com

Eve-Lynn J. Rapp

Co-Chair, Public Client team

Appointed by the federal and state courts to be Class or Lead Counsel in dozens of cases.

Eve is a partner and Co-Chair of Edelson's Public Client team, has extensive complex litigation experience in class, mass, and governmental litigation, including matters on behalf of various Attorneys General and municipalities across the country. Eve has been appointed class counsel or led the litigation efforts in dozens of privacy and consumer protection matters and has recovered or secured verdicts of over a billion dollars for her clients.

- Specific to her Public Client and Government Affairs practice, Eve is presently leading the litigation on behalf of the City of Chicago in the Marriott data breach litigation, which seeks to hold the hotel giant accountable for a massive data breach where attackers stole the personal date of up to 383 million quests-including over 5 million unencrypted passport numbers. She likewise represented the City of Chicago in the data breach litigation against Equifax where she secured a landmark seven-figure settlement under Chicago's City-specific ordinance.
 - Eve is part of the team representing the District of Columbia in its litigation against Juul for its deceptive e-cigarette manufacturing and sales, the State of New Mexico in its suit against Google alleging that its G-Suite for Education product and services illegally collected data from New Mexico school children in violation of COPPA. Eve also counsels governments on a range of issues involving consumer protection. privacy, technology, and data security and was recently designated a Panel Member of Delaware's Department of Justice's Environmental Counsel Panel.
- Eve devotes a considerable amount of her practice to consumer technology and privacy cases. Eve was appointed Class Counsel in Wakefield v. ViSalus, Inc., No. 15-cv-01857 (D. Or.), where she led and coordinated Edelson's litigation efforts, achieved certification of an adversarial TCPA class, and paved the way to a \$925 million jury verdict. She also led Edelson's efforts in Birchmeier v. Caribbean Cruise Line, Inc. et al., No. 12-cv-04069 (N.D. III.), where, after obtaining class certification and partial summary judgment, she secured a \$76 million settlement—the largest ever for a TCPA case—four days before trial. She is also responsible for leading one of the first "Internet of Things" cases under the Federal

Eve-Lynn Rapp

Partner
Co-Chair. Public Client team

Wiretap Act against a company collecting highly sensitive personal information from consumers, in which she obtained a \$5 million (CAD) settlement that afforded individual class members over one hundred dollars in relief

- In addition to her government and privacy work, Eve has led over a dozen consumer fraud cases, against a variety of industries, including e-cigarette sellers, on-line gaming companies, and electronic and sport products distributors. She lead and resolved a case against a 24 Hour Fitness for misrepresenting its "lifetime memberships," which resulted in over 25 million dollars of relief.
- Due to Eve's knowledge and practice in the data privacy, technology and consumer protection space, Eve serves as the Chair of the San Francisco Bar Association's Cybersecurity and Privacy Committee where she is responsible for hosting and speaking about a range of cutting-edge issues. She also speaks on various panels about cutting edge issues ranging from upcoming regulatory efforts, "issues to watch," and litigation trends.
- ▶ Eve is passionate about diversity and social justice. She is a Board Member of the Law Firm Antiracism Alliance, a coalition of more than 240 law firms that team up with organizations to amplify voices of communities impacted by systemic racism, promote racial equality in the law, and support the use of law that benefits communities of color. She also works with various organizations such as the Diverse Attorney Pipeline Program, where she helps her firm conduct over 20 mock interviews for women of color each year in effort to help expand their post graduate opportunities, and organizations like the East Bay Community Law Center and Berkeley's Women of Color Collective. As a young attorney, Eve likewise devoted a significant amount of time to the Chicago Lawyers' Committee for Civil Rights Under Law's Settlement Assistance Project where she represented a number of pro bono clients for settlement purposes.
- From 2015-2019, Eve was selected as an Illinois Emerging Lawyer by Leading Lawyers.
- Eve received her J.D. from Loyola University of Chicago-School of Law, graduating cum laude, with a Certificate in Trial Advocacy. During law school, she was an Associate Editor of Loyola's International Law Review and externed as a "711" at both the Cook County State's Attorney's Office and for Cook County Commissioner Larry Suffredin. Eve also clerked for both civil and criminal judges (The Honorable Judge Yvonne Lewis and Plummer Lott) in the Supreme Court of New York. Eve graduated from the University of Colorado, Boulder, with distinction and Phi Beta Kappa honors, receiving a B.A. in Political Science.



0_312.239.3362 F_312.589.6378

ascharg@edelson.com

Ari J. Scharg

Partner Co-Chair, Government Affairs Group

Recognized as one of the leading experts on privacy and emerging technologies.

Ari is a Partner at Edelson PC and Co-Chair of the firm's Public Client and Government Affairs Group, where he leverages his experience litigating hundreds of complex class and mass action lawsuits to help state and local governments investigate and prosecute consumer fraud, data privacy, and other areas of enforcement that protect government interests and vulnerable communities.

- Ari has been appointed as a Special Assistant Cook County State's Attorney to litigate cases against Facebook and Cambridge Analytica for their alleged misuse of consumer data and against Uber for its alleged violations of the state's data breach notification law and information security requirements. He is currently representing the Illinois Citizens Utility Board in litigation against Commonwealth Edison for its alleged role in a decade-long bribery scheme, and serves as Special Counsel for Columbus and Cincinnati in litigation alleging money laundering and corruption against FirstEnergy, where he recently secured a preliminary injunction blocking more than \$1 billion of new fees from being collected from ratepayers. Ari also represent a broad range of stakeholders in litigation against opioid companies, including governments, municipal risk pools, labor unions, and health and welfare funds.
- Ari is passionate about social justice causes, and in 2017, the Michigan State Bar Foundation presented both Edelson PC and Ari, personally, with its Access to Justice Award for "significantly advancing access to justice for the poor" through his consumer class actions.
- As Special Counsel for Melrose Park, Ari served as lead trial counsel in first-of-its-kind litigation seeking to block the closure of Westlake Hospital, a community hospital providing safety net services to medically and socially vulnerable minority populations. Village of Melrose Park v. Pipeline Health System LLC, et al., No. 19-CH-03041 (Cir. Ct. Cook Cty., III.). In what has been called "one of the most complicated hospital closure disputes in the state's history," Ari worked tirelessly to preserve access to healthcare for the community by securing a series of in-court victories, including a temporary restraining order prohibiting the owners from closing the hospital, and later, after a full-day evidentiary hearing, an order holding the owner in contempt for attempting to shut down hospital services prematurely.
- Recognized as a leader on privacy and emerging technologies, Ari serves on the Executive Oversight Council for the Array of Things Project where he advises on privacy and data security matters, founded and chaired the Illinois State Bar Association's Privacy and Information Security Section (2017-2019), and served as Co-Chair of the Illinois Blockchain and Distributed Ledgers Task Force. Ari also enjoys working with law students through the Diverse Attorney Pipeline Program (DAPP) and Berkeley's Women of Color Collective.



0_312.572.7208 F_312.589.6378

bthomassen@edelson.com

Ben Thomassen

Partner Member, Issues & Appeals Group

Appointed as class counsel in several high profile cases including, Harris v. comScore, Inc., No. 11-cv-5807 (N.D. III.)

Ben regularly litigates complex issues—often ones of first impression—in trial and appellate courts, has been appointed as class counsel for numerous certified federal classes, and has played key roles in industry-changing cases that have secured millions of dollars of relief for consumers. Substantively, Ben's work focuses on issues concerning data privacy/security, technology, and consumer fraud.

- Ben's work at the firm has achieved significant results for classes of consumers. He has been appointed as class counsel in several high profile cases, including, Harris v. comScore, Inc., No. 11-cv-5807 (N.D. III.) (estimated to be the largest privacy class action certified on adversarial basis and resulted in \$14 million settlement). Ben has also played critical and leading roles in developing, briefing, and arguing novel legal theories on behalf of his clients, including by delivering the winning oral argument to the Eleventh Circuit in the seminal case of Resnick, et al. v. AvMed, Inc., No. 10-cv-24513 (S.D. Fla.) (appointed class counsel in industry-changing data breach case, which obtained a landmark appellate decision endorsing common law unjust enrichment theory, irrespective of whether identity theft occurred) and recently obtaining certification of a class of magazine subscribers in Coulter-Owens v. Time, Inc., No. 12-cv-14390 (E.D. Mich.) (achieved adversarial certification in a privacy case brought by a class of magazine subscribers against a magazine publisher under Michigan's Preservation of Personal Privacy Act). His cases have resulted in millions of dollars to consumers.
- Ben graduated magna cum laude from Chicago-Kent College of Law, where he also earned a certificate in Litigation and Alternative Dispute Resolution and was named Order of the Coif. He also served as Vice President of Chicago-Kent's Moot Court Honor Society and earned seven CALI awards for receiving the highest grade in Appellate Advocacy, Business Organizations, Conflict of Laws, Family Law, Personal Income Tax, Property, and Torts. In 2017, Ben was selected as an Illinois Emerging Lawyer by Leading Lawyers.
- Before settling into his legal career, Ben worked in and around the Chicago and Washington, D.C. areas in a number of capacities, including stints as a website designer/developer, a regular contributor to a monthly Capitol Hill newspaper, and a film projectionist and media technician (with many years' experience) for commercial theatres, museums, and educational institutions. Ben received a Master of Arts degree from the University of Chicago and his Bachelor of Arts degree, summa cum laude, from St. Mary's College of Maryland.



0_312.589.6379 F_312.589.6378

atievsky@edelson.com

Alexander G. Tievsky

Partner

Briefed and argued cases in numerous federal appellate and district court.

Alex concentrates on complex motion practice and appeals in consumer class action litigation.

- Alex has briefed and argued cases in numerous federal appellate and district courts, and he has successfully defended consumers' right to have their claims heard in a federal forum, including, for example, defeating Facebook's attempt to deprive its users of a federal forum to adjudicate their claims for wrongful collection of biometric information in violation of a state privacy statute in In re Facebook Biometric Info. Privacy Litia., 290 F. Supp. 3d 948 (N.D. Cal. 2018), aff'd 932 F.3d 1264 (9th Cir. 2019); receiving preliminary injunction preventing electric utilities from collecting surcharges imposed by Ohio House Bill 6 on the basis that Cincinnati and Columbus were likely to succeed on their allegations that the bill was the product of a bribery scheme involving the former speaker of the Ohio House of Representatives in Cincinnati & Columbus v. First Energy Corp., No. 20-CV-7005 (Franklin Cty., Ohio Ct. of Common Pleas 2020); winning reversal of summary judgment in Telephone Consumer Protection Act (TCPA) case on the basis that the defendant could be held liable for ratifying the actions of its callers, even though it did not place the calls itself in Henderson v. United Student Aid Funds, Inc., 918 F.3d 1068 (9th Cir. 2019); and winning reversal of district court's dismissal in first-of-its-kind ruling that so-called "free to play" casino apps are illegal gambling, which allows consumers to recover their losses under Washington law. See Kater v. Churchill Downs, Inc., 886 F.3d 784 (9th Cir. 2018)
- Alex received his J.D. from the Northwestern University School of Law, where he graduated from the two-year accelerated J.D. program. While in law school, Alex was Media Editor of the Northwestern University Law Review. He also worked as a member of the Bluhm Legal Clinic's Center on Wrongful Convictions. Alex maintains a relationship with the Center and focuses his public service work on seeking to overturn unjust criminal convictions in Cook County.
- Alex is admitted to the state bars of Illinois and Washington and is a member of both the Lesbian and Gay Bar Association of Chicago and QLaw, the LGBTQ+ Bar Association of Washington.
- Alex's past experiences include developing internal tools for an enterprise software company and working as a full-time cheesemonger. He received his A.B. in linguistics



0_312.242.0859 F_312.589.6378

ewadescott@edelson.com

J. Eli Wade-Scott

Partner

Returned some of the highest per-person relief ever secured in a privacy case.

Eli's practice focuses on privacy- and tech-related class actions and enforcement actions brought by governments. Eli has been appointed to represent states and cities to handle high-profile litigation.

- Eli is frequently appointed to represent states and cities to handle high-profile litigation, including by the District of Columbia against JUUL, Inc. in litigation arising from the youth vaping epidemic, by the State of New Mexico to prosecute Google's violations of the Children's Online Privacy Protection Act, and as a Special Assistant State's Attorney for Illinois and the District of Columbia in litigation against Facebook arising from the Cambridge Analytica scandal.
- In privacy- and tech- related class actions, Eli litigated more than dozen of the earliest cases under the Illinois Biometric Information Privacy Act, reaching record-breaking settlements against both employers who had collected employee biometric data without consent and vendors of biometric timeclocks. After litigating the matters of first impression in the cases, Eli settled a number of actions in this nascent area of law for funds over \$1,000 per person amounts unheard of for privacy cases that historically have often settled for no monetary relief to class members—and on a novel model where checks were sent directly to all class members. See, e.g., Lloyd v. Xanitos, Inc., 2018-CH-15351 (Cir. Ct. Cook Cty.); Fluker v. Glanbia Performance Nutrition, 2017-CH-12993 (Cir. Ct. Cook Cty.); Cornejo v. Amcor Rigid Plastics USA LLC, 18-cv-7018 (N.D. III.). Eli's efforts ensured that other BIPA settlements for employees had to be comparable, and in the wave of employee litigation that followed settlements have largely charted the route he set: funds in the range of \$1,000 per person, on a direct-checks model. Eli went on to lead the litigation in the first-ever BIPA case against a biometric timeclock vendor, which settled for \$25 million and remains the largest settlement with a vendor by several orders of magnitude. Bernal v. ADP LLC, 17CH12364 (Cir. Ct. Cook Ctv.) In all, Eli has procured more than \$33 million in settlement funds for Illinois employees.
- Before joining Edelson PC, Eli served as a law clerk to the Honorable Rebecca Pallmeyer of the Northern District of Illinois. Eli has also worked as a Skadden Fellow at Legal Aid Chicago, Cook County's federally-funded legal aid provider. There, Eli represented dozens of lowincome tenants in affirmative litigation against their landlords to remedy dangerous housing conditions.
- Eli received his J.D. magna cum laude from Harvard Law School, where he was an Executive Editor on the Harvard Law and Policy Review and a research assistant to Professor Vicki C. Jackson.



0_773.389.2153 F_312.589.6378

aturner@edelson.com

Arthur Turner II

Of Counsel

Sponsored legislation to increase economic development and help give loans to small businesses.

Art's practice focuses on consumer and privacy-related class actions and mass tort litigation. Art represents small businesses in insurance-related actions, including dozens of businesses whose business interruption insurance claims were denied by various insurers in the wake of the COVID-19 crisis.

- After college, Art served as a community organizer and mentor to youth in North Lawndale. He worked as a tax credit analyst and underwriter for the Illinois Housing Development Authority. In 2010, he was elected to serve as the state representative in the 9th House District.
- As a legislator, Art sponsored legislation to increase economic development and help give loans to small businesses; particularly in areas in need of the greatest economic growth. Art advocated for stronger personal privacy measures to protect consumers and their personal information online. Art's legislative agenda also focused on providing affordable housing for Illinois residents, and access to quality health care for all.
- Art joined the House Leadership team in 2013 as an Assistant Majority leader. He became Deputy Majority Leader in 2017. Art served as a member of various committees including Executive, Revenue & Finance, Public Utilities, Cybersecurity; Data Analytics & IT, and chairman of the Judiciary - Criminal Law Committee.
- Art has been recognized for his legislative efforts by a wide variety of advocates and organizations, including being named an Edgar Fellow in 2012.
- Art graduated with a degree in political science from Morehouse College and received his J.D. from Southern Illinois University School of Law.



0_312.572.7212 F_312.589.6378

tbenjamin@edelson.com

Theo Benjamin

Associate

Led the litigation and settlement of a variety of class action cases alleging claims under federal, state, and local laws.

Theo's practice focuses on consumer, privacy, and tech-related class actions, and mass tort litigation.

- Theo is currently litigating several government enforcement actions on behalf of the District of Columbia, including Facebook for its role in the Cambridge Analytica scandal and JUUL Labs for its e-cigarette marketing practices. Theo likewise serves as one of the lead associates responsible for Edelson's discovery efforts in the Facebook and JUUL litigation, where he is responsible for leveraging case assessment techniques including the identification, review, and collection of complex electronic discovery and building trial outlines to discern the specific needs of a case.
- Theo is a member of Edelson's COVID-19 Legal Task Force and is currently litigating insurance class actions on behalf of businesses nationwide alleging wrongful denial of claims for business interruption insurance coverage resulting from losses sustained due to the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic
- Theo received his J.D. from Northwestern Pritzker School of Law, where he served as a Comment Editor for Northwestern's Journal of Criminal Law & Criminology and founded Northwestern's chapter of the International Refugee Assistance Project and helped provide legal aid, representation, and policy research to refugees and asylum seekers undergoing the U.S. resettlement process.



0_312.872.4566 F_312.589.6378

edawkins@edelson.com

Éviealle Dawkins

Associate

Member of the Charles Hamilton Houston National Moot Court Team at Howard University School of Law.

Éviealle's practice focuses on consumer, privacy-related, and tech-related class actions.

- Currently, Éviealle represents more than one thousand individuals who lost their homes and businesses in the 2018 Northern California Camp Fire. As part of this effort, she leads a team in preparing hundreds of claim submissions to the Fire Victim Trust, Éviealle is also involved in Edelson's environmental practice, representing individuals that were exposed to dangerous levels of ethlylene-oxide.
- Éviealle received her J.D. from Howard University School of Law. As a student attorney in the Fair Housing Clinic, she represented low-income families from wards 6 & 8 in Washington, D.C. in Landlord Tenant Court, In addition to providing holistic legal services to clients, she was involved in community outreach events and led canvassing and know your rights training efforts for public housing residents.
- She participated in the Thurgood Marshall Clerkship Program at the Maryland Office of the Attorney General. Éviealle spent the summer working in the Civil Rights and Legislative Affairs Divisions where she drafted policy proposals and regularly participated in meetings with high-level staff including the Attorney General.
- Éviealle participated in the Alternative Dispute Resolution (ADR) Consortium where she observed the ADR process and assisted in mediations as an intern at the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. While a member of the Charles Hamilton Houston National Moot Court Team, Éviealle competed in the National Telecommunications and Technology Competition. Additionally, she served on the Executive Board of the Student Bar Association.
- Before law school, Éviealle worked on electoral and issue-based campaigns as the Operations Director and Project Manager for a D.C.-based political consulting firm. She also served as a White House Intern in Spring 2013.



0_773.389.2237 F_312.589.6378

abhausmann@edelson.com

Amy B. Hausmann

Associate

Served as a law clerk to the Honorable Michael P. Shea of the U.S. District Court for District of Connecticut.

Amy's practice focuses on consumer and privacy-related class actions, as well as government enforcement litigation.

- > Specific to her public client practice, Amy secured preliminary injunction on behalf of the Cities of Cincinnati, Columbus, Dayton, and Toledo in action against FirstEnergy Corp. for alleged violations of the Ohio Corrupt Practices Act, saving the Cities and all Ohio consumers from paying \$170 million per year in added electric bill fees. City of Cincinnati v. FirstEnergy Corp., No. 20 CV 7005 (Ohio Ct. Common Pleas).
- Amy representes consumers who have suffered losses to illegal interest casinos. Three of those cases recently settled for approximately \$200 million, with damages-adjusted claims rates of 15%-33% and class members recovering up to hundreds of thousands of dollars. The largest of the remaining cases is set for trial in November 2021. See, e.g., Benson v. DoubleDown Interactive, LLC, No. 18-cv-525 (W.D. Wash.); Wilson v. PTT, LLC, No. 18-cv-5275 (W.D. Wash); Reed v. Scientific Games Corp., No. 18-cv-565 (W.D. Wash.).
- Amy received her J.D. from Yale Law School where she participated in the San Francisco Affirmative Litigation Project, a clinic partnering with the San Francisco City Attorney's Office to bring suits challenging unfair and deceptive business practices. She also participated in the Housing Clinic of the Jerome N. Frank Legal Services Organization, defending homeowners in judicial foreclosure proceedings and bringing affirmative suits against mortgage lenders and servicers. She served as Co-Chair of the law school's Clinical Student Board and as a Practical Scholarship Editor on the Yale Law Journal, helping solicit and publish pieces based on legal practice or clinical experience.
- Before law school, Amy worked as a legal assistant at a plaintiffs' firm in New York City focusing on employment and False Claims Act cases.



0_415.212.9300 F_312.589.6378

lhough@edelson.com

Lily Hough

Associate

A key player in defeating a motion to dismiss claims under the federal Wiretap Act.

Lily's practice focuses on consumer privacy-related class actions.

- Lily has extensive experience litigating complex technical issues and novel legal theories in "Internet of Things" privacy cases arising under federal and state laws. For example, in S.D. v. Hytto, Ltd., d/b/a Lovense, No. 18-cv-00688 (N.D. Cal.), Lily was a key player in defeating a motion to dismiss claims under the federal Wiretap Act in a class action lawsuit alleging that an adult sex toy company collected highly sensitive data on customer usage. During her first year of practice, Lily briefed and argued a successful opposition to a motion to dismiss in another class action under the federal Wiretap Act, in which she represented users of the Golden State Warriors' mobile application in Satchell v. Sonic Notify, Inc. d.b.a. Signal 360 et al., No. 16-cv-04961 (N.D. Cal.).
- Lily has also achieved unique victories in efforts to end harassing robocalls to consumers through class action lawsuits under the Telephone Consumer Protection Act ("TCPA"). In 2019, she and co-counsel represented class members in a jury trial that secured a \$925 million verdict in Wakefield v. Visalus, Inc., No. 15-cv-01857 (D. Or.). Lily recently defeated a motion to dismiss TCPA claims and successfully litigated challenging questions of statutory interpretation involving whether job offer solicitations constituted "telemarketing" in Risher v. Adecco, Inc., et al., No. 19-cv-05602 (N.D. Cal.).
- In 2020, Lily joined the firm's efforts to litigate claims by survivors of childhood sexual abuse against various entities under California's recently enacted AB 218.
- Lily received her J.D., cum laude, from Georgetown University Law Center. In law school, Lily served as a Law Fellow for Georgetown's first year Legal Research and Writing Program and as the Executive Editor of the Georgetown Immigration Law Journal. She participated in D.C. Law Students In Court, one of the oldest clinical programs in the District of Columbia, where she represented tenants in Landlord & Tenant Court and plaintiff consumers in civil matters in D.C. Superior Court. She also worked as an intern at the U.S. Department of State in the Office of the Legal Adviser, International Claims and Investment Disputes (L/CID).
- Prior to law school, Lily attended the University of Notre Dame, where she graduated magna cum laude with departmental honors and earned her B.A. in Political Science and was awarded a James F. Andrews Scholarship for commitment to social concerns. She is also a member of the Pi Sigma Alpha and Phi Beta Kappa honor societies.



0_312.561.4106 F_312.589.6378

movca@edelson.com

Michael Ovca

Associate

Litigating a half-dozen Telephone Consumer Protection Act cases.

Michael focuses on consumer, privacy-related and technology-related class actions.

- Michael's recent consumer class action work involves bringing claims on behalf of students suing for-profit colleges that used allegedly-fraudulent advertising to lead them to enroll. Michael's environmental practice involves representing individuals who were exposed to ethylene oxide ("EtO") emitted by medical equipment sterilization and chemical manufacturing plants, as well as those exposed to dangerous "forever" chemicals through tainted groundwater that accumulate in the body, ultimately causing cancer. Michael is also litigating a half-dozen Telephone Consumer Protection Act cases brought by recipients of text messages sent by entertainment venues from around the country. In terms of governmental representation, Michael has worked on cases brought by the City of Chicago against Uber; by various cities and towns in Illinois against opiate manufacturers, distributors, and prescribers; and a village seeking to prevent the closure of its hospital.
- Michael received his J.D. cum laude from Northwestern University, where he was an associate editor of the Journal of Criminal Law and Criminology, and a member of several award-winning trial and moot court teams.
- Prior to law school, Michael graduated summa cum laude with a degree in political science from the University of Illinois.



0_312.874.7650 F_312.589.6378

epenkowski@edelson.com

Emily Penkowski

Associate

Cum laude from Northwestern University Pritzker School of Law

Emily's practice focuses on privacy- and tech-related class actions.

- Emily received her J.D. cum laude from Northwestern University Pritzker School of Law, where she served as an Associate Editor of Northwestern University Law Review and a Problem Writer for the 2020 Julius Miner Moot Court Board. Emily participated in the Bluhm Legal Clinic's Supreme Court Clinic, where she worked on cases before the Supreme Court including Ritzen Group, Inc. v. Jackson Masonry, LLC, 140 S. Ct. 582, 584 (2020). She placed on the Dean's List every semester and served on the student executive boards for the Moot Court Society and the Collaboration for Justice, a justice system reform-oriented student group.
- Emily spent her law school summers at the Maryland Office of the Attorney General and the U.S. Attorney's Office for the Western District of Washington. In the Western District of Washington, Emily assisted in prosecuting cryptocurrency money laundering, cybercrime, and complex frauds. In Maryland, she wrote criminal appeals briefs for the State in the Maryland Court of Special Appeals.
- Before entering law school, Emily worked as an intelligence analyst for the National Security Agency, in the Office of Counterintelligence & Cyber (previously the NSA/CSS Threat Operations Center) and the Office of Counterterrorism. She analyzed significant. technical, complex, and short-suspense intelligence in support of law enforcement, military, computer network defense, diplomatic, and other intelligence efforts, while serving as a "reporting expert" for over three hundred analysts on an agency-wide project. She also briefed NSA and military leadership on cyber and counterintelligence threats to the U.S. government and military.
- As a digital network analyst, Emily increased intelligence coverage on a counterterrorism target through social network analysis, including eigenvector and cluster analysis, used metric databases to manage and prioritize intelligence collection, and worked with collectors to streamline data flows and eliminate duplicative sources of information.
- Emily received her Bachelor of Science in International Studies, specializing in Security and Intelligence, at Ohio State. She also received minors in Computer and Information Science and Mandarin Chinese. She began learning Mandarin in high school. During college, Emily interned at the National Security Agency, in the Office of Counterproliferation, and at Huntington National Bank, on its Anti-Money Laundering and Bank Secrecy Act team.



0_312.572.7211 F_312.589.6378

aplawinski@edelson.com

Albert J. Plawinski

Associate

Works on the development of environmental mass tort and mass action cases.

Albert identifies and evaluates potential cases and works with the firm's computer forensic engineers to investigate privacy violations by consumer products and IoT devices. Albert also works on the development of the environmental mass tort and mass action cases, including preparing lawsuits on behalf of (1) victims of the California Camp Fire—the largest and most devastating fire in California's history; (2) individuals exposed to toxic chemicals in their drinking water; and (3) individuals exposed to carcinogenic ethylene oxide.

- Albert received his J.D. from the Chicago-Kent College of Law. While in law school, Albert served as the Web Editor of the Chicago-Kent Journal of Intellectual Property. Albert was also a research assistant for Professor Hank Perritt for whom he researched various legal issues relating to the emerging consumer drone market-e.g., data collection by drone manufacturers and federal preemption obstacles for states and municipalities seeking to legislate the use of drones. Additionally, Albert earned a CALI award for receiving the highest course grade in Litigation Technology.
- Prior to law school, Albert graduated with Highest Distinctions with a degree in Political Science from the University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign.



0_415.234.5345 F_312.589.6378 bsilverkorn@edelson.com

Brandt Silver-Korn

Associate

Focuses on class and mass actions and large-scale governmental suits.

Brandt's practice focuses on class and mass actions and large-scale governmental suits. His current clients include families who lost their homes and businesses in the Camp Fire, communities that have been severely impacted by the opioid epidemic, and consumers who have suffered gambling losses to illegal internet casinos.

- Brandt represents over 1,000 victims, from residents to business owners, who suffered the devastating loss of their homes, property, and loved ones in the 2018 Camp Fire. The lawsuit alleges that the fire was caused by PG&E's equipment, resulting from PG&E's failure to maintain their electrical infrastructure in Butte County. The case resulted in a historic \$13.5 billion settlement.
- Brandt represents consumers in seven class action lawsuits alleging that various online "social casinos" violate state gambling laws. Brandt has taken a leading role both in discovery and in briefing in these cases, and recently provided live testimony to the Washington State Legislature.
- Brandt serves as counsel for the State of Idaho in the State's opioid litigation, where he is part of the team spearheading lawsuits against the nation's leading manufacturers and distributors of opioid products.
- Brandt received his J.D. from Stanford Law School, where he was awarded the Gerald Gunther Prize for Outstanding Performance in Criminal Law, and the John Hart Ely Prize for Outstanding Performance in Mental Health Law. While in law school, Brandt was also the leading author of several simulations for the Gould Negotiation and Mediation Program.
- Prior to law school, Brandt graduated summa cum laude from Middlebury College with a degree in English and American Literatures.



0_312.819.2104 F_312.589.6378

sufkes@edelson.com

Schuyler Ufkes

Associate

Currently litigating consumer class actions on behalf of employees under the Illinois Biometric Information Privacy Act

Schuyler focuses on consumer and privacy-related class actions.

- Schuyler is currently litigating nearly a dozen consumer class actions on behalf of employees under the Illinois Biometric Information Privacy Act ("BIPA") for their employers' failure to comply with the Act's notice and consent requirements before collecting, storing, and in some instances disclosing their biometric data. Schuyler is also litigating several Telephone Consumer Protection Act cases brought by recipients harassing debt-collection calls as well as spam text messages.
- Schuyler received his J.D. magna cum laude, and Order of the Coif, from the Chicago-Kent College of Law. While in law school, Schuyler served as an Executive Articles Editor for the Chicago-Kent Law Review and was a member of the Moot Court Honor Society. Schuyler earned five CALI awards for receiving the highest grade in Legal Writing II, Legal Writing III, Pretrial Litigation, Supreme Court Review, and Professional Responsibility.
- Prior to law school, Schuyler graduated with High Honors from the University of Illinois Urbana-Champaign earning a degree in Consumer Economics and Finance.



0_773.906.5346 F_312.589.6378

jwright@edelson.com

Jacob Wright

Director of Public Policy

Advises federal, state, county, and local government officials on a variety of issues.

Jacob is part of the firm's Public Client and Government Affairs Group. Jacob advises federal, state, county, and local government officials on a variety of issues involving consumer protection, data security, privacy, and technology. Jacob's work includes working alongside numerous public interest organizations and non-governmental organizations to defend current law and advocate for the adoption of new laws that better protect consumers.

- Jacob has testified multiple times before committees in both the Illinois House of Representatives and the Illinois Senate. He has also guest lectured at the Chicago-Kent College of Law and is frequently asked to speak at town halls, public forums, and conferences involving issues such as privacy, net neutrality, data security, and technology.
- Prior to joining Edelson PC, Jacob was Assistant Counsel to the Speaker of the Illinois House of Representatives where he was tasked with reviewing and drafting legislation, analyzing bills, providing memoranda and analyses on legislative matters to House leadership, and assisting House members with committee testimony and floor debate.
- Jacob received his B.A. in Government and Middle Eastern Studies from the University of Texas at Austin, received his MA in International Affairs from the American University School of International Service, and graduated cum laude from American University Washington College of Law. During law school, he clerked for the Honorable Sally D. Adkins of the Maryland Court of Appeals and worked in the Office of U.S. Senator Richard J. Durbin.
- Jacob is a Member of the Equality Illinois Political Action Committee as well as a Next Generation Board Member of La Casa Norte.



0_312.589.6373 F_312.589.6378

sdavis@edelson.com

Shawn Davis

Director of Digital Forensics

Experience testifying in federal court, briefing members of U.S. Congress on Capitol Hill.

Shawn leads a technical team in investigating claims involving privacy violations and tech-related abuse. His team's investigations have included claims arising out of the fraudulent development, marketing, and sale of computer software, unlawful tracking of consumers through digital devices, unlawful collection, storage, and dissemination of consumer data, large-scale data breaches, receipt of unsolicited communications, and other deceptive marketing practices.

- Shawn has experience testifying in federal court, briefing members of U.S. Congress on Capitol Hill, and is routinely asked to testify before legislative bodies on critical areas of cybersecurity and privacy, including those impacting the security of our country's voting system, issues surrounding children's privacy (with a special emphasis on surreptitious geotracking), and other ways data collectors and aggregators exploit and manipulate people's private lives. Shawn has taught courses on cybersecurity and forensics at the undergraduate and graduate levels and has provided training and presentations to other technology professionals as well as members of law enforcement, including the FBI.
- Shawn's investigative work has forced major companies (from national hotel chains to medical groups to magazine publishers) to fix previously unrecognized security vulnerabilities. His work has also uncovered numerous issues of companies surreptitiously tracking consumers, which has led to groundbreaking lawsuits
- Prior to joining Edelson PC, Shawn worked for Motorola Solutions in the Security and Federal Operations Centers as an Information Protection Specialist. Shawn's responsibilities included network and computer forensic analysis, malware analysis, threat mitigation, and incident handling for various commercial and government entities.
- Shawn is an Adjunct Industry Associate Professor for the School of Applied Technology at the Illinois Institute of Technology (IIT) where he has been teaching since December of 2013. Additionally, Shawn is a faculty member of the IIT Center for Cyber Security and Forensics Education which is a collaborative space between business, government, academia, and security professionals. Shawn's contributions aided in IIT's designation as a National Center of Academic Excellence in Information Assurance by the National Security Agency.
- Shawn graduated with high honors from the Illinois Institute of Technology with a Masters of Information Technology Management with a specialization in Computer and Network Security. During graduate school, Shawn was inducted into Gamma Nu Eta, the National Information Technology Honor Society.

Hearing Date: 10/25/2021 10:00 AM - 10:00 AM Courtroom Number:

Location:

FILED 10/12/2021 10:38 PM IRIS Y. MARTINEZ CIRCUIT CLERK COOK COUNTY, IL 2019CH07319

15176453

Exhibit 5

IN THE CIRCUIT COURT OF COOK COUNTY, ILLINOIS COUNTY DEPARTMENT, CHANCERY DIVISION

1050 WEST COLUMBIA CONDOMINIUM ASSOCIATION, an Illinois non-profit organization; RBB2, LLC, a California limited liability company; MJM VISIONS, LLC, a California limited liability company; and KAY-KAY REALTY, CORP., an Arizona corporation, individually and on behalf of all others similarly situated,

Case No. 2019-CH-07319

Calendar 14

Honorable Sophia H. Hall

Plaintiffs,

v.

CSC SERVICEWORKS, INC., a Delaware corporation,

Defendant.

DECLARATION OF MICHAEL R. KARNUTH IN SUPPORT OF PLAINTIFFS' MOTION FOR PRELIMINARY APPROVAL OF AMENDED CLASS ACTION SETTLEMENT

Under penalties as provided by law pursuant to Section 1-109 of the Code of Civil Procedure, the undersigned certifies that the statements set forth in this instrument are true and correct, except as to matters therein stated to be on information and belief and as to such matters the undersigned certifies as aforesaid that he verily believes the same to be true.

1. I am an attorney admitted to practice before the Supreme Court of the State of Illinois, and principal of the Law Offices of Michael R. Karnuth. I am entering this Declaration in Support of Plaintiffs' Motion for Preliminary Approval of the Amended Class Action

Settlement.¹ This declaration is based upon my personal knowledge unless otherwise indicated. If called upon to testify as to the matters herein stated, I could and would competently do so.

- 2. In June 2019, I, along with my co-counsel, Ed Burnes, filed a class action lawsuit in Cook County Circuit Court against Defendant CSC ServiceWorks, Inc. ("CSC") on behalf of Plaintiff 1050 West Columbia Condominium Association ("1050 West") and similarly situated persons and entities. The lawsuit alleged that CSC began collecting an "Administrative Fee" from Plaintiff 1050 West and other leaseholders that was not permitted under the parties' laundry lease contracts.
- 3. Throughout our initial investigation of 1050 West's claims, the preparation of the complaint, and at the time we filed the complaint and filed a motion for class certification, Ed Burnes and I had neither contacted nor been contacted by any attorney from Edelson PC regarding this case, the allegations in the complaint, 1050 West, or CSC. When we first filed this case, Ed Burnes and I were unaware that Edelson PC was involved in settlement discussions of any kind with CSC regarding similar claims. We have litigated, and continued to litigate, this action with the goal of achieving the best possible resolution, whether through trial or a negotiated resolution, for the broadest class of landlords affected by the Administrative Fee.
- 4. Attorneys from Edelson PC contacted me and Mr. Burnes for the first time in July 2019. Through a series of phone calls, we learned at that point that settlement negotiations to resolve claims against CSC regarding the Administrative Fee on a nationwide basis were ongoing. Counsel from Edelson PC informed us that the negotiations had been underway for nearly a year, and that a global settlement was in the process of being finalized. Counsel from

Except as otherwise indicated, all defined terms used in this Declaration shall have the same meanings ascribed to them in the Parties' Stipulation of Amended Class Action Settlement (the "Amended Settlement").

Edelson PC invited us to take part in that process and to determine whether 1050 West wanted to participate in the proposed settlement.

- 5. We accepted this offer to evaluate the terms of any proposed settlement. Counsel from Edelson PC provided me and Mr. Burnes a copy of the term sheet that contained the settlement's material points, discovery materials underlying the settlement, and preliminary drafts of the original settlement and notice documents. Mr. Burnes and I diligently reviewed these materials, and followed up with Edelson PC throughout our review process to ask questions and obtain further detail about the discovery materials that were shared with us and other information. With all of this material in hand, Mr. Burnes and I provided substantive edits and additions to the original settlement, which were incorporated into the final document.
- 6. Having participated in this process, Mr. Burnes and I were confident that the proposed Settlement would provide significant relief to the initially proposed settlement class.

 As such, we advised 1050 West to participate in the settlement. 1050 West agreed to act as a proposed class representative. Mr. Burnes and I agreed to act as proposed class counsel on behalf of the original settlement class.
- 7. Since the Court preliminarily approved the initial settlement, I have continued to be actively involved in this case, attending interim hearings in which the Court has asked questions and expressed some concerns about certain aspects of the originally proposed settlement. I supported Edelson PC's proposed plan to reengage Judge Holderman in additional mediations to work with the Parties to revise the settlement to allay the Court's concerns, in particular the effort to create a simple, clearer settlement that added additional relief, and a notice plan that reduced any possible confusion to class members.

- 8. Edelson PC kept me informed of the progress being made at the mediation, and Mr. Burnes and I provided substantive input to these discussions, including by proposing ways to improve upon the original settlement to address the Court's stated concerns and to extract additional concessions from CSC.
- 9. Following these additional mediations, Mr. Burnes and I participated in finalizing the proposed Amended Settlement and its accompanying Supplemental Notice Documents, again providing substantive edits and additions that were incorporated into the final documents.

 Ultimately, once this process was complete, Mr. Burnes and I, along with our client, signed off on the proposed Amended Settlement and agreed to join it as proposed Class Counsel and proposed Class Representative, respectively.
- 10. Based on our involvement in the Amended Settlement's negotiation and finalization, as well as the work done assessing the data and discovery underlying the initial settlement, our evaluation of the strengths and weaknesses of the parties' respective cases in absence of settlement, and in consideration of the considerable and additional relief that the Amended Settlement secures, we are of the opinion that it is fair, reasonable, adequate, and deserving of preliminary approval by the Court.

* * *

Under penalties as provided by law pursuant to Section 1-109 of the Code of Civil Procedure, I hereby certify that the foregoing is true and correct to the best of my knowledge.

Executed this 12th day of October, 2021, at Chicago, Illinois.

/s/ Michael R. Karnuth
Michael R. Karnuth

Hearing Date: 10/25/2021 10:00 AM - 10:00 AM Courtroom Number:

Location:

FILED 10/12/2021 10:38 PM IRIS Y. MARTINEZ CIRCUIT CLERK COOK COUNTY, IL 2019CH07319

15176453

Exhibit 6

IN THE CIRCUIT COURT OF COOK COUNTY, ILLLINOIS COUNTY DEPARTMENT, CHANCERY DIVISION

1050 WEST COLUMBIA CONDOMINIUM ASSOCIATION, an Illinois non-profit organization, RBB2 LLC, a California limited liability company; MJM VISIONS, LLC, a California limited liability company; and KAY-KAY REALTY, CORP., an Arizona corporation, individually and on behalf of all others similarly situated,

No. 2019-CH-07319

Honorable Sophia Hall

Plaintiffs,

٧.

CSC SERVICEWORKS, INC., a Delaware corporation,

Defendant.

Declaration of Jay A. Epstein

I, Jay A. Epstein, testify as follows:

- 1. I am the Chief Financial Officer of Defendant CSC ServiceWorks, Inc. ("CSC") and have held that position at all times relevant to this matter. The information contained in this affidavit is based on my personal knowledge or on information provided to me by my finance and accounting teams.
- 2. From May 1, 2017 through June 30, 2019, the total amount of Administrative Fees collected from the proposed Settlement Class as a whole was approximately \$96,400,000.
- 3. From May 1, 2017 through June 30, 2019, the total amount of Administrative Fees collected from members of the Proposed Settlement Class with each of the following: new leases after May 1, 2017; renewals by existing leases after May 1, 2017; automatic renewals after May 1, 2017; and month-to-month renewals after May 1, 2017, totaled approximately \$31,800,000.

- 4. Therefore, the total amount of Administrative Fees collected less the specified reductions for purposes of calculating the Option 1 benefit pursuant to the proposed Class Settlement is approximately \$64,600,000.
- 5. The data will be collected and the calculation updated for both the totals described in paragraphs 2 and 3 as of the date the proposed Class Settlement is preliminarily approved, which will be used in calculating the Option 1 settlement benefits for any Class Member that elects an Option 1 benefit pursuant to the proposed Class Settlement.
- 6. In determining costs that could have been recovered under CSC's leases and that CSC agreed to waive in exchange for the Administrative Fee CSC conducted a nationwide analysis of costs, including but not limited to, those associated with theft and vandalism at the laundry facilities, processing and payment of various taxes (e.g. purchase, sales, fuel, etc.), collection of currency from the laundry facilities (e.g. transport, security, bank fees, etc.), implementation of technology to provide enhanced client and customer service, processing of commission payments and refunds, disposal of equipment parts according to environmental requirements, surcharges on fuel, and processing of claims by end-users (e.g. investigation, reimbursement, etc.).
- 7. Based on CSC's analysis of these costs, CSC estimated that these costs average approximately \$38,000,000.00 on an annual basis, which totals approximately \$152,000,000.00 over the past four years.
- 8. When CSC enters into a lease with a client, the agreement is based on many variables, including the number of laundry machines, anticipated usage, and services for collection of currency and maintenance of the machines.

- 9. Approximately 40 percent of CSC's leases involve a minimum based compensation component. This means that CSC is entitled to offset a minimum monthly amount from each laundry facility before it is required to pay a commission-based monthly rent at that facility. The minimum based compensation at each facility is usually calculated based on the number of laundry machines at the facility, a minimum expectation of daily usage of those machines, and an adjustment based on the Consumer Price Index.
- 10. Approximately 25 percent of all accounts with minimum based compensation are in a deficit each year. This means that the amount of monthly revenue collected from a particular laundry facility is lower than the minimum monthly offset.
- 11. Historically, CSC has not invoiced its clients for the deficit created by the difference in low revenues and the minimum monthly offset, and when a deficit in a particular month does not occur, CSC pays the full commission-based rent without recovering deficits in the proceeding months or years.
- 12. Based on an analysis of these deficits, CSC estimates that the average loss of annual revenue to CSC is \$11,400,000.00 with a loss of \$45,500,000.00 over the past four years.

Under penalties as provided by law pursuant to Section 1-109 of the Code of Civil Procedure, the undersigned certifies that the statements set forth in this instrument are true and correct, except as to matters therein stated to be on information and belief and as to such matters the undersigned certifies as aforesaid that he verily believes the same to be true.

Dated: September 25, 2019

By

Jay A. Epstein